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SENATE, No. 935 

STATE OF NEW JERSEY 

INTRODUCED MARCH 18, 1974 

By Senator ZANE 

Referred to Committee on Revenue, Finance and Appropriations 

AN AcT to amend the ''Farmland Assessment Act of 1964, '' ap

proved May 11, 1964 (P. L. 1964, c. 48). 

1 BE IT ENACTED by the Senate and General Assembly of the State 

2 of New Jersey: 

1 1. Section G of P. L. 1964, c. 48 (C. 54 :4-23.5) is amended to 

2 read as follows : 

3 5. Land, fin acres in area, shall be deemed to be actively devoted 

4 to agricultural or horticultural use when the gross sales of agricul-

5 tural or horticultural products produced thereon together with any 

6 payments received under a soil conservation program have aver-

7 aged at least $500.00 per year during the 2-year period immediately 

8 preceding the tax year in issue, or there is clear evidence of antici-

9 pated yearly gross sales and such payments amounting to at least 

10 $500.00 within a reasonable period of time; however, in the case of 

11 woodland o1· wetland, the land shall be deemed to be actively de-

12 voted to agricultural or ho1·ticultural use when the gross sales of 

13 agricultural or horticultural p1·oducts produced on the area together 

14 urith any payments receit,ed u·nder a soil conservation program 

15 have aremged at lea.st $0.50 pM· ruTe per year with minimum sales 

Hi of $50.00 per year durin,(/ the 2-,1/('ar period immediately preceding 

17 the tax year in issne, or there is clear evidence of anticipated yearly 

18 ,qross sales and such zJa.yments amounting to at least $50.00 and an 

19 average of at lea.st .~0.50 per acre per yea.r within a reasonable 

20 period of time. 

2.1 In addition, where the land is more than five acres in area, it shall 

22 be deemed to be acth·ely devoted to agricultural or horticultural 

23 use when the gross sales of agricultural or horticultural products 

24 produced on the area above five acres together with any payments 

25 received under a soil conservation program have averaged at least 

26 $5.00 per acre per year during the 2-year period immediately pre-

27 ceding the tax year in issue, or there is clear evidence of anticipated 



28 yearly gross sales and such payments amounting to an average of at 

29 least $5.00 per year \\·ithin a reasonable period of time; except in the 

30 case of woodland and wetland, where the minimum requireme~t 

31 shall~9e a.n average of $0.50 per acre on the area above five aores. 

:~2 Land prPviously qualified as actively dtn-oted to agricultural or 

:t; horticultural use under the act; but failing to meet the additional 

34 requirement on acreage above five acres shall not be subject to the 

35 roll-back tax because of such disqualification, but shall be treated 

:~6 as land for which an annual application bas not been submitted. 

1 2. This act shall take effect immediately except that the ta.x year 

2 1975 shall be the first ta.x to which the amendatory provisions of 

3 this act shall apply. 

STATEMENT 

rrhe Farmland ARsessment Act of 1964 has been \"ery successful 

in its purposes of preserving open Rpace, promoting agricultural 

and horticultural uses, and reducing the tax pressure on farming. 

This act amends the Farmland Assessment Act by broadening its 

scope to further promote the prcRervation of woodlands and wet

lands by providing both a lower minimum standard and a sliding 

per acre scale on the amount of sales of agricultural products 

necessary to qualify for farmland assessment. 



SENATE REVENUE, FINANCE, AND APPROPRIATIONS COMMITTEE 

Statement to Senate Bill No. 935 

This bill proposes to amend the "Farmland Assessment 
Act of 1964" as concerns woodland and wetland. Currently 
land five acres in area devoted to agricultural or horti
cultural use is extended the special farmland assessment 
if income from products produced on the land has averaged 
$500.00 per year. As proposed in this bill, an exception 
to this requirement is made in the case of woodland or wet
land, requiring an average of $0.50 per acre per year with 
minimum sales of $50.00 per year. 

This reduced income requirement is currently appli
cable to the increment of woodland or wetland in excess of 
five acres requiring an average of $0.50 per acre. This 
bill extends that special assessment to the first five 
acres of Hoodland or wetland. 
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SENATE, No. 1144 

STATE OF NEW JERSEY 

INTRODUCED APRIL 29, 1974 

By Senator FAY 

Referred to Committee on Revenue, Finance and Appropriations 

AN AcT to amend the '• Farmland Assessment Act of 1964,'' ap

proved May 11, 1964 (P. L. 1964, c. 48). 

1 BE IT ENACTED by the Senate and General Assembly of the State 

2 of New Jersey: 

1 1. Section 5 of P. L. 1964, c. 48 (C. 54:4-23.5) iH amended to read 

2 as follows : 

3 5. Land[, 5 acres in area,] shall be deemed to be actively de-

4 voted to agricultural or horticultural use when the gross sales of 

5 agricultural or horticultural products produced thereon [together 

6 with any payments received under a soil conservation program] 

7 have averaged at least $500.00 per year plus an average of $10.00 

8 per acre for each acre over 5 acres during the 2-year period im-

9 mediately preceding the tax year in issue[, or there is clear evi-

10 dence of anticipated yearly gross sales and such payments amount-

11 ing to at least $500.00 within a reasonruble period of time]. 

12 [In addition, where the land is more than 5 acres in area, it 

13 shall be deemed to be actively devoted to agricultural or horticul-

14 tural use when the gross sales of agricultural or horticultural 

15 products produced on the area above 5 acres together with any 

16 payments received under a soil conservation program have aver-

17 aged at least $5.00 per acre per year during the 2-year period 

18 immediately preceding the tax year in issue, or there is clear evi-

19 dence of anticipated yearly gross sales and such payments amount-

20 ing to an average of at least $5.00 per year within a reasonable 

21 period of time; except in the case of woodland and wetland, where 

22 the minimum requirement shall be an average of $0.50 per acre on 

23 the area above 5 acres.] 

24 [Land previously qualified as actively devoted to agricultural or 

25 horticultural use under the act; but failing to meet the additional 
ExPUN.t.TION-Matter eadollflCI ia bold-faeed braeketa tahae] Ia the abo.,.. biD 

ie aot eaaeted aad ie iateaded to be omitted Ia the law. 



2G n•quit·r·mC'nt on 1w.n•ag(' abon· ;-, H('.J'P~ shall not ht• ~uh.it'd to th(' 

27 roll-back tax ht'l'llll:-il' ot' snell disttnaliJication, hut slmll bt~ trenltlU 

28 as land for which tm uunuul application has not been submitted.] 

2! iW*en lJtt O'IIV'IJ!r r,f ·tatu[ de:n;lcll to aJriculturdt ot· homcziltwrril 

30 use and who.c;e principal business is farming has 100 acres or more 

31 which qualify under the provisions of this act, he shall be entitled 

32 to have woodlands and wetlands valued, (tsscssed and taxed as 

33 farmland up to, but not in excess of, 20% of the land qualified 

34 hereundet·. 

35 For the p~trpose of this section, ''wetlands" mean land which 

36 has water at or 'near the surface d,uring a considerable part of the 

37 year due to high-water table, slow permeability, seepage, tidal 

38 action, flooding, o1· a combination of these factors, 01· is otherwise 

39 covered by water during a considerable part of the year; and 

40 ''woodlands'' meaJt fa,nd supJJOrting trees and woody vegetation 

41 producing forest pmduct s o1· rrasona,bly contrib·uting to th{~ agri-

42 cultural o1· hortintltural use of the land. 

1 2. ~ection 8 of P. L. 1964, c. 48 )C. 54:4-23.8) is amended to 

2 read as follows : 

3 8. ·when lnnd which is in agricultural or horticultural use and 

4 is being valued, a:o:sessed and taxed under the provisions of this 

5 act, iR applieu to a use other than agricultural or horticultural, 

6 includilng farmland which does not qualify under the provisions 

1 of this act, it shall be f:ubject to additional taxes, hereinafter re-

8 ferred to as rollback taxes, in an amount equal to the di:f:Ierence, 

9 if any, between the taxes paid or payable on the basis of the valua-

10 tion and the assessment authorized hereunder and the taxes that 

11 would have been paid or payable had the land been valued, assessed 

12 and taxed as other laud in the taxing district, in the current tax 

13 year ·(the year of change in use) and in suah of the (2] 5 tax years 

14 inuneuiately JHt•ceding, in which the land was valued, assessed and 

15 taxed as herein provided. 

H) If in the tax year in which a change in use of the land occurs, 

17 the land was not valued, assessed and taxed under this act, then 

18 such land shall be subject to rollback taxes for such of the :[2] 5 

19 tax years, immediately preceding, in which the land was valued, 

20 assessed and taxed ht>reunder. 

:n In determining tJw amounts of the rollback taxes chargeable 

22 on land which has undergone a change in use, the assessor shall 

23 for each of the rollback tax years involved, ascertain: 

24 (a) The full and fair value of such land under the valuation 

25 standard applicable to other land in the taxing district; 



II 

26 (b) The amount of the land aHsessment for the particular tax 

37 year by multiplying such full and fair \·alue by the eounty pcrcent-

2~ age len•l, HH dl'l<'l'llliw•d by lh(• <'otml~· board of taxatio11 in :H•eonl-

29 auce with section :l of P. L. 1960, <'. 51 (C. ;14 :4--2.:n); 

:30 (c) The amount of the additionul assessrmmt on the land for 

31 the particular tax year by dcdueting the amount of the actual as

il2 sessment on tlw land for that y<'ar from the amount of the land 

33 assessment determined under (b) hereof; and 

34 (d) The amount of the rollback tax for that tax year by multi

:35 plying tht- amount of tht> adrlitimtal assessrmmt dctennined under 

36 (c) hereof by the general prop<>rty tax rate of the taxing district 

37 applicable for that tax year. 

1 3. rrhis act shall take effect immediately and shall be applicable 

2 with respect to the tax year 1~}7;> and thereafter. 
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MAJOR FEATURES OF PROPOSED &~ENDED 

"FARL'1LAJ.'m ASSESSMENT ACT OF 1964" 

Land Use 

Land Area 

Gross Income 

1. First 5 acres 
2. Land Area in excess of 

5 acres 

Gross Income Inclusion 

Indicated Future Income 

Wetland or lioodland 

l. Area 

2. Income per Acre 

Land use Change 

CURRENT 

Horticulture/Agric. 

5 acres and over 5 acres 

$500/yr. 

$5/acre 

Product value plus 
soil conservation 
payments 

Clear evidence of 
anticipated gross sales 
qualifying 

P...bove 5 acres 

. 50/acre 

Roll-back 2 yrs. where use 
is other than Agri/hortic. 

PROPOSED 

Same 

All 

$500/yr. 

$10/acre 

Product value onl~ 

Not considered 

100 acres or more 
20% of total acre . 
Non prescribed 

Roll-back 5 yrs .. 
any change 
including to 
farmland not 
qualifying 



SENATE REVENUE, FINANCE, AND APPROPRIATIONS COM!'IITTEE 

STAT~lliNT ON S-1144 

Land actively devoted to agricultural or horticultural use 
is specially valued, assessed, and taxed pursuant to the "Farmland 
Assessment Act of 1964" (P.L. 1964, c. 48). This bill proposes 
to amend sections 5 and 8 of that act which prescribe the criteria 
by which land qualifies for special assessment, and imposes a roll
back tax and method for assessing land for such roll-back taxes, 
respectively. Currently, land five acres in area and land in 
excess of five acres in area are separately treated. Land five 
acres in area qualifies for special assessment when gross sales 
of agricultural or horticultural products produced thereon have 
averaged at least $500.00 per year during the two-year period 
immediately preceding the tax year or where there is clear evidence 
that gross sales will be at least that amount within a reasonable 
time. Payments received under a soil conservation program are 
included when determining .gross sales. Where the land is more 
than five acres, gross sales, together with payments under a soil 
conservation program, must have averaged at least $5.00 per acre 
for the immediately preceding two-year period. The exception to 
this is in the care of woodland or wetland where the minimum in
come must average 50¢ per acre for the land increment in excess 
of five acres. 

This gross income requirement is amended by the prov1s~ons 
of this bill. To qualify for the special assessment, gross sales 
of agricultural or horticultural products produced on the land 
must have averaged $500.00 per year plus an average of $10.00 
per acre for each acre over five acres during the immediately pre
ceding two-year period. This requirement is absolute notwithstand
ing clear evidence that yearly gross sales will reach the required 
level within a reasonable period of time. Payments received under 
a soil conservation program are not included in determining gross 
income. Further, "wetland" or "woodland" is qualified for the 
special valuation, assessment, and taxation under this act only 
where the principal business is farming and the total qualifying 
land area is 100 acres or more, but such land cannot exceed 20 
percent of the total acreage qualified for the special assessment. 

The tax roll-back provision is extended to impose a five-year 
versus the current two-year roll-back period. This provision is 
applicable under the current act where land qualified under the 
act is applied to a use other than agricultural or horticultural. 
As revised, the roll-back provision would include change in use to 
farmland which does not qualify under the act for special assess
ment. This is a significant change in that as now provided such 
land previously qualified but failing to meet the additional 
requirement on acreage above five acres is explicitly not subject 
to roll-back taxes, but rather treated as land for which a special 
assessment application has not been submitted. 
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SENATE, No. 3349 
----· ---- -- ---

STATE OF NEW JERSEY 
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INTRODUC~JD SF.PT~~MBFJit 4, 1975 

By Senator MERLINO 

Referred to Committee on Revenue, F'inance and Appropriatio11s 

AN AcT to JH'O\'ide for exemption from taxation in ct~rtain casPs, 

and supplementing chapter 4 of Title 54 of the Revised RtatutcH. 

BE rr ENACTED by the Senate and Uf"nf'ral Assembly of the State 

of New Jersey: 

1. The Legislature finds that: 

a. The downward transition of many New .Jersey cornmunitieH 

from sound and stable neighborhoods to blighted areas directly 

reflects the changing economic base of those communities. 

b. The incursion of blight into residential neighborhoodH 1s 

inseparably related to the decline in the commercial and imlustrial 

life of those communities. 

c. Property taxation in such communities is commonly at rates 

so high that it becomes more feasible for investors, small business 

and industry to abandon an urban facility rather than improve it 

and be faced with paying what Is effectively a substantial tax 

penalty for such improvements. 

d. The impact of the migration of economic enterprise from 

urban centers results not only in the health and safety hazards 

that are common with abandoned structures, but also in increased 

unemployment, diminished incomes and residential decay and 

abandonment as well, thus producing the classic case of blighted 

areas. 

e. By public inaction to counter economic decline when a com

munity is endangered by blight but not yet wholly engulfed by it, 

the opportunity to improve, redevelop and revitalize the com

munity's economic base through private capital investment is lost, 

and far greater expenditures of public funds become inevitable 

as the process of deterioration and blight progresses. 

f. The provisions of Article VIII, Section III of the State 

Constitution, providing for limitPd tax abatements to combat blight 

can be best utilized at the least economic cost in a preventive 
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2H manner in areas endangered by blight by their applieation to tlw 

29 improvement, modt-mization and redevC'lopment of commercial nnd 

:m industrial structures in RUCh endangered municipalities. 

1 . 2. As Qsed in this act: 

2 a. "Assessor" means the assessor, board of assc:'iHOl'H or any 

3 other official or body of a taxing district charged with the duty 

4 of assessing real property for the purpose of general taxation. 

5 b. ''Commercial or industrial structure'' means any structure 

6 or part thc>rcof on income-produring property of a commercial or 

7 industrial nature, except structures or parts thereof designed for 

8 the use and enjoyment of less than five families. 

9 c." Completion" means substantially ready for the use for which 

10 it was intended. 

11 d. ''Improvement'' means the improvement of a commercial or 

12 industrial structure which does not change its size but shall include 

1;~ the modernization, rehabilitation, renovation, alteration or ropai r 

14 of such structure. 

15 e. "Qualified muniei pality'' meanH any municipality qualified 

1() to adopt a delayed-assessment ordinance pursuant to section 3 of 

17 P. L. 1975, c. 104 (C. 54:4-3.74). 

1 3. In determining the value of real property for the purposes 

2 of taxation, qualified municipalities may by general ordinance 

3 provide that the assessor's full and true value of improvements 

4 to a commercial or industrial structure more than 20 years old 

5 shall be regarded as not increasing the value of such property 

6 for a period of 5 years, notwithstanding that the value of the 

7 commercial or industrial structure is increased thereby, provided 

8 however that during said period the assessment on such structure 

9 shall in no case, except that of damage through action of the 

10 elements ~mfficient to warrant a reduction, be less than the a.ssess-

11 ment existing thereon immediately prior to such improvements. 

1 4. No exemption authorized pursuant to the provisions of this 

2 act shall be granted or allowed except upon written application 

3 therefor filed with and approved by the assessor of the taxing 

4 district wherein the improvement is made. Every such application 

5 shall be on a form prescribed by the Director of the Division of 

6 Taxation, Department of the Treasury, and provided for the use 

7 of claimants by the governing body of the municipality constituting 

8 the taxing district, and shall be filed with the assessor within 30 

9 days, including Saturdays and Sundays, following the completion 

10 of the improvement. Every application for exemption of one or 

11 more improvements which aualifv as imnrov~ml'mhl ~ithin $1 

. ,. 
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12 municipality adopting the provisions of this act, as defined by this 

13 act, and which is filed within the time specified, shall be approved 

14 and allowt>d hy the as:-;essor. The ~mnting of a.ny RtH'h ext•mption 

15 :-;hall be recorded and made a permanent part of the official tax. 

Hi records of the taxing district which record shall contain a notice of 

17 the termination date of the exemption and the consequences of 

18 transfer of title. 

1 5. This act shall take effect immediately. 

STATEMENT 

This bill would authorize those municipalities qualified to adopt 

a delayed-assessment ordinance under P. L. 1975, c. 104, to grant 

5-year tax abatements on improvements t() commercial and in

dustrial properties. The determination to grant an abatement is 

left up to the municipality. 

The need for such tax abatement is clearly expressed in seetion 

1 of the bill. 





SENATOR JOSEPH P. MERLINO (ChaiDman): This hearing will now come to order. It 
is being held by the New Jersey State Senate Committee on Revenue, Finance and 

Appropriations to hear testimony on two bills affecting faDmland assessment, S-935 
and S-1144, and on one bill providing for the deferred assessment on commercial and 
industrial properties, S-3349. 

I guess I sound like a broken record at these hearings, but it's lonely up here 
with only one committee member. It is very disappointing that, at a hearing on two 

subjects which affect the State as much as these two, we have so few people here to 

offer criticism, encouragement, help, etc. I feel almost sure that if and when any 

one of these three bills is passed by the Legislature, I'll read in the press a number 
of accounts criticizing the bill and the Legislature. I guess that's life. 

I would like to proceed now with testimony on S-3349. This is a bill providing 

for deferred assessment on commercial and industrial property. Our first witness will 
be Robert Woodford. 

ROBERT A. W 0 o D F 0 R D: Mr. Chairman, I am Robert A. Woodford of New 

Jersey Manufacturers Association. I am pleased to appear on behalf of the Association in 
support of S-3349, but not without some misgivings as to language and some misgivings 

as to the scope or potential impact of the bill. We have submitted a prepared statement 

for the record, and I'll just briefly summarize our comments. (See page 1 X.) 

We feel, on the technical side of the bill, that the definition of "qualified 

municipality" should be spelled out rather than having reference made to another Act, 
particularly since the Act referred to has some pro'bfems -as ___ to--coi:is-fHuHonality of 

enactment. 

SENATOR MERLINO: That was taken care of by the last referendum, wasn't it? 

MR. WOODFORD: The reference in the bill might also need some change. You are 
referring to a different section of the Constitution, and I presume that will have to 

be corrected by legislation. I think it is preferable, however, to have the language 
spelled out in definitions. 

Secondly, the term "improvement," as in ''the improvement of a" structure "which does 

not change its size," is, unfortunately, so restrictive that a change in facade, entry, 
or setback could be presumed to change the size of the structure. It would be 

preferable to indicate that the size would not change significantly or would not change 

by a certain percentage, perhaps 5 percent, something permitting a bit of leeway. 
Finally, we question whether the improvement which is not placed on the assessment 

rolls for a period of five years would in any way affect county or school district taxes. 
While we assume there would be no impact, it should be spelled out in the legislation 
so there could be no question that this would affect the municipality levy and not the 

county and school district levies. If the reverse is intended, that should be spelled 
out. 

The scope of this bill is really very narrow, but we feel it is likely to have a 
favorable impact, particularly in the commercial districts of the older cities. 

Unfortunately, that impact is not likely to extend to industrial facilities where a 
large part of the investment is in machinery and equipment. We have suffered in this 

State a low level of investment in the modernization and replacement of an obsolete 

industrial base, particularly in the cities where the plants are obsolete and the room 

is unavailable for expansion. This Act is not likely to be effective in reaching 

industry unless it is combined with other efforts of the State in the area of development. 

We have included in the appendix to our statement a statement presented to the 
Governor's Economic Recovery Commission this past October. In that, we showed the types 

1 



of tax incentives that have been used for redevelopment in same of the major industrial 
States of the East. None of the provisions used in New York, Pennsylvania, 
Delaware, Rhode Island, and Massachusetts are available in New Jersey, and included in 

the appendix is that list of provisions that could be used to support bills such as 

3349 in a broad-scale program of development, which really gets to the heart of the need 
for incentives for new capital, particularly in the industrial sector. Specifically, 

a sales tax exemption for machinery and equipment, an exemption from the State Business 

Personal Property Tax for the same items, and an investment credit for the purpose of 
stimulating additional investment in our manufacturing and research development 

bases would be useful and supportive of this legislation. 

Essentially, that is the extent of our statement, Mr. Chairman. 
SENATOR MERLINO: You mentioned that this would not affect industrial investments, 

and you mentioned several methods whereby this could be achieved. That would be 

effective on a statewide basis. 
MR. WOODFORD: Yes. 
SENATOR MERLINO: Can you suggest some measures that could be included in this 

bill or other bills to encourage industrial redevelopment, including capital invest
ments, in the older cities? 

MR. WOODFORD: I think the problem of the older cities has become far more complex 

than simply being a tax problem. Some expansion, perhaps, on the Fox-Lance approach, 
or s c:i me spec i a 1 development areas within the cities, which I know Camnissioner 
Hoffman has been discussing, may well be the only approach. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Do you feel the property tax abatement approach is the best 
approach to encourage business development or reinvestment activity? 

MR. WOODFORD: I think it is one element that is needed. Obviously the outflow 
of businessess from the clties has had to do with the citTes--as habitats and as-places 

in which people want to work. It has had to do with the quality of educationail!ystems 
within the cities and the degree to which trained employees with good work habits and 

good educational backgrounds are available. Unfortunately, on this score, the cities 
have not been attractive. The question of space availability has been very important. 
Where you find a fairly obsolete structure, a multi-story industrial plant, generally 
you find it is hemmed in, and there is no roam for building a modern plant in the 
vicinity. You certainly cannot close down operations to renovate for any long period 
of time. 

So the kind of bill you are speaking of, an abatement provision for modernization, 
while it may have some impact on industry, will more likely have an impact on the 
commercial base of the cities. Speaking realistically, it may be that the commercial 
base of the cities is the one that should be concentrated on. 

Industry needs fairly rapid transportation to and from plants, and it needs space. 
I am not so sure that we are going to rebuild an industrial base in the cities, but if 

it is done, it will have to be done in special areas that enjoy special tax privileges 

and incentives, not on. a piecemeal basis, and it certainly cannot be limited to 
renovation of structures without any increase or decrease in size. Really, the problem 
of obsolescence that we face, which is our most serious problem in industry, requires 

modern plant facilities laid out in a manner that permits efficient operation. It 
requires the rapid replacement of equipment and machinery so that, again, efficiency is 

at its peak. We have an older industrial base, particularly in the cities, and both 

the location and the machinery tend to be obsolete. When these businesses look for new 
locations, they very carefully review the overall impact of costs in locations 

2 



available. We are losing on that score. 

Maybe a combination of programs aimed at providing special incentives in the 

cities, together with a state development program--- I'm speaking here of tax 

incentives~ I'm talking really about removing disincentives. We find ourselves 

surrounded by States that do not tax the purchase of production machinery, and they 

don't tax it as property, at either the state or local level, and in the case of New 

York, they have an investment credit similar to the federal investment credit which 

stimulates new investments. That is the kind of tool that has been used extensively 

in the Northeast in the older industrial States which have this problem of low 

reinvestment in industrial base which has cost so much employment. 

We do approve of this bill, but we cannot say that it, standing alone, will 

have a substantial impact on industry. 

SENATOR MERLINO: We're starting with this one. It took five years to 

p a s s a similar bill affecting residents in the older cities. Hopefully it will 

not take five years to improve this bill to the point where it will do some good. 

Senator Dwyer, do you have any questions? 

SENATOR DWYER: No, Mr. Chairman. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Thank you, Mr. Woodford. 

Peter Bearse. 

P E T E R B E A R s E: My name is Peter Bearse, and I am Director of the Office of 

Economic Policy, which is the staff arm of the New Jersey Economic Policy Council, 

which was mandated in 1966 to advise the executive and legislative branches on economic 

policy. My main purpose in being here is to introduce an outside expert, Dr. Caprio, 

who has kindly consented to testify on this bill. 

Dr. Caprio is an Associate Professor and Chairman of the Department of Urban 

Studies at Rutgers University in Newark. He has previously done work on studies related 

to residential decay in the inner suburbs of New Jersey and is currently doing some 

analysis of patterns of mortgage lending in Newark and Essex County. 

Before passing on the microphone to Dr. Caprio, I want to make some general 

remarks which will indicate the Economic Policy Council's position with regard to 

property taxation in the central cities. 

As far back as 1895, a noted tax authority, E. R. Seligman, summed up his findings 

on the property tax in a way that is compatible with the opinion of many contemporary 

economists. Seligman wrote, "Practically, the general property tax, as actually 

administered, is beyond all doubt. one of the worst taxes in the civilized world. It 

puts a premium on dishonesty and debauches the public conscience. It reduces deception 
to a system and makes a science of knavery. It presses hardest on those least able to 

pay. It imposes double taxation on one man and grants entire immunity to the next. In 

short, the general property tax is so flagrantly inequitable that its retention can be 
explained only through ignorance or inertia. It is the cause of such crying injustice 

that its alteration or its abolition must become the battle cry of every statesman and 

reformer." 
SENATOR MERLINO: Maybe you can supply that to the members of the New Jersey 

Senate. (Laughter) 

MR. BEARSE: Remember, that was said as far back as 1895, and that was 80 years 

ago. 

A look at the figures should make the issue clear. Property tax rates in Newark, 

Camden, Paterson, Passaic, Jersey City, Trenton, Hoboken, and Atlantic City are 

approximately twice as high as those in the State as a whole. Moreover, these cities' 
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tax rates are enormously high by any reasonable, absolute standards. Taken as a 
percentage of a property's annual rental, which is the proper basis on which to 
evaluate their economic effects, these urban tax rates amount to a sales tax on the 
use of real property ranging from about 50 percent to nearly 80 percent. In the case 

of an ordinary sales tax on a particular product, a tax rate only a fraction of this 
magnitude could effectively destroy an industry. We can hardly find it surprising 
that with these levels of taxes, new businesses in our inner cities do not find it 

easy to get started, and old businesses find it hard to remain. Furthermore, no 
suburb will be immune from the cancerous spread of urban problems into surrounding 

areas if present fiscal impediments undermining the public services continue. 
I have made this brief statement representing the Council's position in order 

to establish some general perspective and to indicate that the Council is not 

unsympathetic to the intent of S-3349. However, I believe that Dr. Caprio, as an 

expert in this area, has several critical comments to make regarding the design of 
the legislation. 

D R. R A P H A E L C A P R I 0: I am pleased to be here today, and I would like 

to begin by expressing very qualified support for the proposed legislation. I am 
going to try to deal with this on a number of levels, and I will be as brief as 
possible. 

We have to begin looking at the problem of how we fund the basic infrastructure 
necessary for a metropolitan society which, I think, New Jersey unquestionably is. To 
provide for high-density urbanism, we have managed to pack more people onto less land 

than any other State in the nation, and to that extent, we have been successful. 
However, I think the standard of living available to an increasing number of New 
Jerseyans is beginning to decrease significantly. We have to look at the question of 

how to fund services , and we have to ask the qi.iestJ.on, 11 Basically~-what-.1s a 
municipality?" 

The proposed legislation attempts to deal with problems of canmerce and 

industry, and a municipality is essentially a business. It attempts to provide a 
bundle of goods and services that we commonly refer to as "public goods" and "public 

services. " The revenues that do this, in this State, are primarily dependent upon 
real estate taxation. 

Because many of the older cities and suburbs, including much of the eastern 
Essex County area and probably 100 various municipalities in the State, were developed 
along rail lines, they have, characteristically, older housing patterns which house, 
for the most part, the low-income and under-income populations of this State. What 
this means, tranlated into very real terms, is that these municipalities are providing 
a public service in the provision of low-income housing and, at the same time, are 
bearing all the diseconomies that are concomitant with that population. 

For example, the City of Newark, by providing public housing for 11,000 residents 
and low-income housing for another 250,000, is essentially serving a public good, and 
at the same time, many of the diseconomies are burdened by that tax rate. 

We are essentially running a business, a public service business, the same way we 
did in 1900. It is the same as telling any of the large corporate structures in this 
State to organize and administer their goods and services the same way they did at the 
turn of the century. It's archaic. 

Whenwe-taikabOut-tax abafemelits-on improvements or rehabilitation, let's be 

realistic. What are we really talking about? We are talking about the continued 
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viability of the structure. The continued viability of the structure, for the most 

part, is a function of the neighborhood in which it is located, the physical assets, 

etc. I think one of the major deficiencies of the proposed legislation is the fact 

that it does limit improvements to existing structures and does not allow for an 

increase in size. 

Many of the kinds of things that one would hope to address in the legislation 

really should be taken care of on an ongoing basis and, for the most part, the way 

many municipal assessors operate, never really come before the assessor for reassess

ment. So, in projecting, one would speculate that for the most part, the legislation, 

as currently designed, probably would have minimal impact in terms of a significant 

upgrading of commercial or industrial properties in central cities or high-density 

inner suburbs. 

The second thing we have to begin to look at is the question of what businesses 

are located in these areas. As noted by the previous speaker, the structures are 

often obsolete, and in many cases, they are occupied by marginal industries. Now, 

given the marginal increment, even with the high rate of taxation that we find in this 

State for real estate, if a business cannot afford the marginal increment, is it 

really a viable organization? 

I do not think that delaying taxes on improvements to commercial or industrial 

structures is going to make very much difference in terms of improvement of quality 

or any other peripheral spin-off effects on neighborhood residential rareas. I do 

not think it is going to make a significant impact in regenerating private capital 

in the central cities. 

If I may, I would like to spend a minute or two on a number of things we are 

beginning to complete in and around the Newark area. 

Currently, 13 percent of all real estate transactions in the City of Newark are 

takeovers by FHA as a result of default on mortgages, or takeovers by the City of 

Newark because of real estate default. One can point to real estate taxation as being 

one of the problems, but it is not the only problem. The fact is that there is a very 

low discretionary income level in the City of Newark. It has low-income and under

income populations. One can characterize this as being not unlike many of the older 

areas. What this means is this: Slowly the City of Newark - and I think most people 

are aware of this already - is becoming the largest landowner in the city. I think 

this is good, and one could suggest the following policy: If I were in the City of 

Newark and I knew one of the things I had to do to redevelop the central city was ac

quire large parcels of land and make them marketable for the kinds of business and 

industry that make sense economically - and I'm not talking about marginal business -

I should really be fostering abandonment. What this effectively means is that one 

can, slowly and over a relatively short period of time, acquire a lot of land at a 

minimal input from the public purse. What it also means is a passive kind of reloca

tion of low-income populations into the inner-suburb areas. I think that only when 

this occurs will large numbers of people in this State begin to recognize the fact 

that the problems of Newark are the problems of the State. 

Newark has problems, but what do you do with a place like Belleville in 15 years? 

It doesn't have an airport, it doesn't have a port, and it doesn't have a university 

structure. It has housing and a commercial structure virtually identical to the City 

of Newark. 

The problems in financing the infrastructure, the services, education, health, 

and welfare all must be borne by an increasingly lower-income population, in relative 

terms. 
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What I am suggesting is relatively bleak, but I think it reflects the 

realities of the State today. We have not increased the economic base in almost 

seven years, and we are operating in very serious diseconomies. I think the 

proposed legislation, for the most part, will have relatively little impact in 

redevelopment of the high-density areas. I am a political realist, and I know how 

many individuals have tried for tax reform in this State. Consequently, I do feel, 

perhaps with some revisions, that the proposed legislation may have a greater 

potential impact than it would have as currently designed. 

For example, based on the testimony of a previous speaker, I think the 

qualification limiting rehabilitation and improvements to structures should be 

extended to include additions as well. The kind of business that is in fact seriously 

considering physical expansion is the kind of industry, I think, that the State 

really needs rather than the marginal ones. By including these possible situations, 

I think the potential impact will be increased. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Thank you. 

Senator Dwyer, do you have any questions? 

SENATOR DWYER: Do you think, Dr. Caprio, that most of the old industrial 

buildings in Newark are really beyond salvation, with or without this type of program? 

DR. CAPRIO: In general terms, I think they are. Plants today are looking for 

large amounts of land with adequate parking and ~pace available for horizontal 

expansion which is much cheaper in terms of construction. They are also looking for 

locations that have better accessibility for the workers. We have begun to change, 

both in the State and nationally, in terms of the nature of employment. We are 

talking about a white-collar society. We're not talking about blue-collar workers 

by the millions the way we did 20 or 30 years ago. We're talking about the first

line manager and, characteristic in many of the office research kinds of facilities, 

we're also talking about the janitor, the secretary, etc. 

I think existing industrial structures in the City of Newark may have some 

potential for redevelopment, but perhaps as a different type of structure. There have 

been a number of proposals for converting some of them into residential structures. The 

success of this really depends on whether the older, central cities and inner suburbs -

and I stress that I am not limiting my comments to central cities - can attract a 

middle class. The City of Newark and the other large cities in the State do not have 

a middle class because of the geographic boundaries within which we operate. If this 

were Ohio and Newark were Cincinnati, Livingston would be in the municipality. It is 

not. We are talking about New Jersey, 1975. When you give consideration 

to turning around a place like Newark, youmust also gTve--consfd.e:iaf:Ionto ___ a_riumbE!:r- of 
basic essentials: education, safety, and some way of providing housing relatively 

efficiently and cheaply. However, if you can in some way get significant industrial 

revitalization going, either because of land banking on the part of the city or a 

state policy, I think the residential development will follow. But you have to be 

realistic; you are talking about very obsolete structures, and there is no parking. 

Businesses are in business to make money. Why do it in Newark if you can do it some

where else more cheaply? 

SENATOR DWYER: Thank you. 

SENATOR MERLINO: But realistically what industries will be attracted to the 

cities when there are just poor people there to work in the industries? I gathered 

from what you said that industry is now looking for a more affluent segment of the 

population. 
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DR. CAPRIO: Perhaps not more affluent, but trained in very specialized things. 

If we look at the kinds of things going on in New Jersey in terms of actual 

development, we see that many of the suburbs have tried to attract things like 
corporateheadquarters, office research plants, and other characteristically white

collar employers. When we talk about expansion in industry, the blue-collar kinds 

of activities, increasingly we are talking about skilled employment. These are the 

kinds of things this State does not have and is not able to get simply because there 

is no effective way, number one, of retraining the blue-collar work force and we 

are losing, number two, to southern and western States which are making very good 

use of CETA money. We use it with all the platitudes as a way of providing a white
collar CCC and as a way of throwing some peanuts to the inner-city residents, while 

southern and western States are effectively using it very realistically as a way of 

attracting industry. 

I'll use Georgia as an example. They have regionalized planning, and they 

effectively wine and dine corporate heads and say, "If you want to open up in our 
State and you need 3000 trained employees, we have something called "CETA," and we 

will guarantee that you will have those employees when you want to open." We don't 

have any realistic way of retraining the blue-collar work force that we have. 
SENATOR MERLINO: The reason, therefore, that businesses leave this State - and 

I do think the exodus has started - is not necessarily because of taxes, is it? 

DR. CAPRIO: The tax structure that we have is, I think, regressive, but I think 
we could put up with it if same of the other things were not also wrapped up in it. 
I point, for example, to Ironbound in Newark where there has been a lot of private 

redevelopment. What it boils down to is a commitment, for any number of reasons, 
ethnic identification, etc. I think business could put up with some of the 

diseconomies, but there are also other problems in terms of a trained labor force 

and the cost of housing. One of the biggest paradoxes we have to deal with is the 
fact that the white-collar individual who is being closed out because of bankruptcies 
in New York and New Jersey has the opportunity to relocate. He has his ear to the 

grapevine to learn about similar job opportunities in Chicago, Cleveland, San Francisco, 
etc. In many cases, because he is on a management level, the business will pay for him 

to travel for a job interview and will pay for relocation expenses, etc. That kind of 
thing does not exist for the blue-collar worker. 

So essentially I am suggesting that if we do not deal with the problem of 

economic non-growth, we are increasingly going to lose the white-collar work force and 
keep a blue-collar work force that will be more and more obsolete in ter.ms of its 
job skills. 

SENATOR MERLINO: You stated at the outset that you give a very qualified endorse

ment of this bill. How can we improve this? We have to go one step at a time, and 
this bill was introduced with the idea of stimulating some interest throughout the State 
in the business and industrial communities. We would like to have your suggestions 

relative to it. 
DR. CAPRIO: I mentioned before one of the first changes I would recommend, that 

is, inclusion of additions. 

SENATOR MERLINO: I've made a note of that. 

DR. CAPRIO: That, in and of itself, will probably double or triple the potential 

impact. I think the five-year tax abatement limit could perhaps be extended. 

SENATOR MERLINO: By phasing it in after the five years? 

DR. CAPRIO: Yes, over another five years or something like that. We are talking 
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about two different--- I hate to oversimplify it, but in a marginal business, what 

you will be doing is postponing the day when they will file for bankruptcy or just 
disappear. On the other hand, with a business that is growing or has some viability, 

what you will be doing is asking for everything at once. I think a greater induce

ment would be to give a tax abatement over five years and then phase it in for a 
five-year period after that. I think that is a more realistic way of handling it. 

It is difficult to speculate as to what the impact would be, but I think---

SENATOR MERLINO: It cannot hurt, can it? 

DR. CAPRIO: No, it cannot hurt. I think it would make it far more attractive, 

and the impact would be far greater. 
MR. BEARSE: I agree with that last point. My feeling, too, is that the cut-off 

point at which taxation of improvements would begin to take place is much too abrupt 

as stated in the bill. It should be phased in on a sliding scale. 
In light of what Dr. Caprio said with regard to Newark becoming a very large 

landlord, you might also consider giving some priority to purchasers of abandoned 

buildings or buildingsheldby the city under tax liens if they intend to improve those 

buildings. 
SENATOR MERLINO: I think most cities would be willing to give them to them. 
MR. BEARSE: Some cities have the Urban Homesteading Program, but I don't think 

all of them do. 
DR. CAPRIO: How could we deal with a situation such as this: Without naming 

names, what do you do when one of the significant employers in your municipality 

decides that it wants to expand, purchases land in one of New Jersey's suburbs, builds 

a new corporate structure, and, realizing that there is no market for the office 

building located in Newark, decides that one nice, easy, and painless way of getting 

a deferred sale price is to default on taxes? What you are effectively getting is a 
situation where a company is relocating, taking away a number of jobs from an area, 

moving to another suburb, taking the tax advantages to that suburb, and telling the 

central city, "You can take your building and---" If one could find a way of dealing 
with that kind of situation, I think it would be useful. 

SENATOR MERLINO: There was a suggestion that that should be made a liability, 

and rather than have it be just a lien against the building, it should be subject to 
court action and judgment against the owner for collection of delinquent real estate 
taxes. But I don't think that has ever gotten beyond the talking stage, and I'm sure 
it would cause same concern within the State. 

DR. CAPRIO: Some discussion also. 

MR. BEARSE: I have a couple of questions1 one was raised by Dr. Caprio. Will 
this bill permit tax abatementsforimprovements in what are now commercial or industrial 
structures but which investors may want to convert to multi-family dwellings? 

SENATOR MERLINO: I don't know that this bill addresses itself to that, but in 

the urban centers, those imp r o vements would qualify for many other things. This 
would be a Fox-Lance proposal perhaps. I am sure that there are other incentives to 

create residential units, but I don't think this bill addresses itself to that question. 

MR. BEARSE: Well, the bill specifies "income producing properties," so if they 
were converted to apartment buildings, I assume they would be covered. 

I also wondered about the exclusion of residential properties. ft.Ts h-ard to say, but 

depending on the kind of budget constraint a municipality is under and the way 

assessments on improvements are handled, etc., it is possible that the abatements on 

improvements of commercial and industrial structures could be reflected in somewhat 
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more pressure on the tax rate for residential properties, which would be an 

undesirable effect. 
When you talk about a "qualified municipality," instead of referring 

to the statute, you might want to include the criterion that the municipality 

have a neighborhood preservation program of the type that is being run by DCA 

in many communities. This kind of Act would enhance a neighborhood preservation 

program, and if t.he two things were going on simultaneously, any pressure on 

residential ratables would be somewhat eased. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Mr. Bearse, I haven't heard that for some time. With the 

residential abatement that was just enacted into law, that was the issue that was 

raised many times. As a matter of fact, it was the subject of some rather heated 
discussions between the bill's sponsor and the State Department of Taxation in that 

the bill's fiscal note indicated a tax loss of millions of dollars. Perhaps I am over

simplifying it when I say this: How can you lose something you never had? There 

is no tax loss and there is no shifting of burden. When you give a tax abatement 

on improvement of a property, it's a tax you never collected before. You are 

merely deferring any addi tiona! tax until after a certain period of time, so 

there really is no loss of tax, and there is no shifting of the burden to someone 

else. The municipality never collected the tax. It took many years and many long 

and sometimes heated discussions to get a fiscal note which was realistic because 

the State used to say that the municipalities would lose millions of dollars a year 

by giving a tax abatement in this area. As I said, maybe I am oversimplifying it, 

but I cannot understand how you can lose something you never had. 

DR. CAPRIO: I generally agree with the use of a tax abatement. The-question 

usually asked, I think, is this: What-would the municipality get if a new apartment 

building, for example, were taxed at its full rate? But let's be realistic; if 

it's the only game in town, you have no option. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Thank you very much, gentlemen. 

David Davies. 

While we are waiting for Mr. Davies to make his way to the microphone, I would 

like to announce that if people are here to testify and have not as yet made that known 

to Mr. Zuzzio, they should notify him immediately so t h e i r names can be placed on 

the agenda. 
Mr. Davies. 

DAVID D A V I E S: Thank you, Senator Merlino. My name is David Davies, and 

I am Director of the Division of Housing and Urban Renewal in the Department of 

Community Affairs. I am accompanied by Sol Metzger, who is an attorney in the 

department. 

I did not prepare a statement for presentation today; I came more to listen 
than to talk, but I appreciate the opportunity to say just a word or two. 

In regard to 3349, we suggest that some consideration be given to a 
couple of places where changes or clarifications perhaps should be made. 

In 2. b. the bill speaks of "commercial or industrial structures" and goes on 

to say" ••• except structures or parts thereof designed for the use and enjoyment 

of less than five families." That introduces the idea of residential structures 

containing five or fewer families, and perhaps that should be clarified in some way. 

There may be a mixing of apples and oranges there that should be made clear. 

With respect to the definition of "qualified municipality," I endorse the 

suggestion that has already been made that that be very clearly spelled out in 
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this piece of legislation. 

Generally, with respect to your idea that we are taking one step at a time, 
we endorse that fully. But as you pointed out earlier, this is one step into an 

arena the size of which has changed drastically as a result of the last election. 

We now have a constitutional change that is going to encourage many new proposals 

for changing the assessment of property and the taxation of property. I think it 

has to be seen in that context. I suggest to you that perhaps the Legislature and 

the administration should begin thinking about some kind of joint group to think 
through the question of the potential inherent in the change in the Constitution 

that was voted early this month and where we should go with it. I say that because, 

given the undermining nature of our reliance upon this kind of tax, the real estate 
tax, as the primary source of our public funds in this State, there is going to be 

a lot of pressure to try to do something in bits and pieces about the tax structure 

as a result of the constitutional change. If we are not going to have the courage 

to address the issue of an income tax, and if we are not going to change our tax 
structure sufficiently to meet our needs, then what we are going to do is buy the 

constitutional change with this as the second step - the legislation that you 

introduced before with respect to tax deferments on residential properties, 

which we supported and think is going to be of some substance, was the first step -

in a series of events that will take many, many steps. 

I suggest again that we had better get our heads together and begin thinking 

about what we are going to do about property taxes in the State as a result of the 

new freedom we have to make some adjustments. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Not too many people saw it that way. 

Thank you very much for your testimony. 

Is there anyone else who wishes to testify on this bill? Yes, sir, please 
identify yourself for the record. 
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S T E D M A N A A R 0 N: Good morning, my name is Stedman Aaron, an? I work with 
the Urban Loan Authority, which is a state agency working out of the Department of 
Community Affairs. 

I just wish to be brief with reference to all that has gone before. To preface 
my observations, I wish to draw your attention to the Governor's first annual message 

to the Legislature, delivered on the 14th of January. On page 12, subheaded '"cities," 

the Governor stated, " Any effort to improve the quality of . life in New Jersey and 

protect our resources must begin with the standards of service in our cities. If we, 

the Administration and the Legislature,fail in our promise to those who live in urban 

centers, we will have broken our pledge to make the future as just as it can be. We 

know, too, the limitations of urban programs without adequate funds. But even without 
great sums which we will not have available in 1975, there is much we can do." 

What can be done? I think that for the cities to be saved someone must have 

a responsibility. It will have to be done either by the government, businesses, or 

individuals. In these areas, who will assume that responsibility? Will businesses 

assume that responsibility? It is obvious that they wouldn't, because they are 

leaving. Will the individuals assume this responsibility? In most cases they are 
willing, but the sources of the help they need aren't available. So, from where will 

the help come? It will have to come from the governmental agencies, the Legislature. 

I think that this is one attempt in keeping with the statement the Governor has made 
to provide some impetus, some incentive to get the businesses to remain within the 

framework of these municipalities and make these neighborhoods continuing and liveable 
entities. 

I just have some comments on the mechanics of the bill as such. I think the 

first speaker made some very valuable contributions. After all, when you talk about 

businesses, businesses function primarily for profit. That is the only reason businesses 

are where they are, for profits. There must be a market. There must be management, and 

there must be money, aQd there must be that margin of profit to keep businesses. When 

their margin of profit begins to erode, they are going to think of alternatives, and 

one alternative is, if the location within which they are pr~sently is not attractive, 

they are going to get out. There is one reason why businesses continue to get out of 

these neighborhoods, because of increasing taxes. They look to other areas where they 

are more confident that their business will be made viable, and one is attractive taxes. 

If you can get a tax abatement or if you can get lower taxes, or any other such attraction, 

they are going to go. What will keep businesses there? I think the first speaker 
addressed himself very, very effectively to that. He suggested that there must be 

some incentive to provide some form of attractive 'devices, such as depreciation on 
machinery. This is necessary to keep them there. 

I would think that this bill would be very, very attractive, effective and 

worthwhile, if that can be incorporated in it. Now, in reading through·the bill, 
reference is made to small businesses, in paragraph C, line 9. I think that since 

in my work I meet individuals in small businesses on a daily basis, I think it should 

be defined. What would you consider small business? Would it be the neighborhood type 

of operation or would it be an operation that grossed sales of maybe $100,000 or 

$50,000 or $500,000? There should be some definition. I would suggest that the term 

small business be left as broad as possible , - for · the simple reason that if you go into 

many neighborhoods, the Mom and Pop type of operation is going. They are going by 

virtue of the fact that they have problems within the cities. And something should be 

done to keep them there. 
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Recently I was in Burlington, which is just a couple of miles from here, and if 

you go down the main strip you will note that there is continuing deterioration. There 
is the disappearance of small business. What can the municipality do to keep these 

businesses there? This would be one attractive measure of keeping them within the 

city. I think Trenton is no different than any other city. 
Other speakers did dwell on the question of improvement. I think Dr. Caprio 

dealt at length with the improvement meaning no addition. Well, if you are dealing 

with commercial and industrial buildings, you have to speak in terms of expansion. When 

you expand, there is always the question of how large you can go. Some consideration 

should be given to including expansion within this section of the bill. 
One other question I have is, how does tax abatement work? Who would set up this 

criteria? Would this bill include that phase of the criteria, or would this be left 

to the municipalities concerned? I think this should be a prime consideration in making 

it as attractive as possible. 
Again, Dr. Caprio dealt with the abuses. It has to be worded, and I think that 

the law makers will not ignore this, in such a way to avoid abuses. To make sure there 

are no abuses, there should be many definitive parts of it. 

In short, I think that with the other contributions from speakers who have 
gone before me, and other contributors, a new bill encompassing suggestions from the 

floor can greatly contribute to and promote the development of businesses, commercial, 

industrial and small businesses within the State, and in some aspect, stem the blight. 

Sometimes I thlnk the bill is a bit optimistic and euphemistic when they say there 

is a downward transition. There is an incursion. In areas like Paterson and Newark 
there are deep pockets of depression within these areas, and there is no semblance of 

hope. I think Dr. Caprio dealt at length with this, but there is a need for the 

encouragement of and maintenance of businesses, small, commerical and industrial, within 
the inner cities to preserve some semblance of the urban areas, because these are 

businesses that provide employment. They do provide a tax base. They do provide a 

service, and they are needed. If the areas are to survive as neighborhoods singularly, 

and living entities in general, all possible means must be taken to retain them. I 
thank you. 

SENATOR MERLINO: One of the things that is disturbing to some Legislators is 
the failure of some of the ventures in which the Urban Loan Authority played a part in 
setting up the ventures and helping them. In your experience, would you attribute most 
failures to the burden of taxes within the city? 

MR. AARON: No, Senator Merlino. That plays very little part. What we do when 
we consider a loan is we attempt to conduct an evaluation, and we conduct it from the 
point of view of whether there is a market, and whether the business can finance the 

debt of a loan, and all the components that make a business viable. The one criteria 

that we cannot really evaluate is the individual, and that comes under management. 

Ninety percent of all businesses fail because of inefficient management, and this is 
something that we discover after the fact. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Thank you. Senator Dwyer, do you have any questions? 

SENATOR DWYER: No questions. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Thank you. Is there anyone else here who wishes to contribute·

to this hearing on Senate 3349? We will go now to the farmland assessment, and I think 

we will take both the bills together if we may, for those who will be up here to 
offer some testimony. Dr. West. 

ARTHUR H. W E s T: Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, Ladies and Gentl,mten, 
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My name is Arthur H. West, and I am here today speaking in behalf of 

the New Jersey Farm Bureau, an organization of which I am President, consisting 

of over 4300 farm families, all across New Jersey. I am here today to 

register our opposition to Senate Bill 1144. 

The Farmland Assessment law, as it presently stands, has been a record 

of outstanding success. It has reduced the rate of loss of farmland in New 

Jersey co;1si derably. It has saved open spaces. 

There are those who feel that the Farmland Assessment Act is giving 

farm property owners an exemption not rightfully theirs. We refute this 

contention, because we know that New Jersey farmland owners are still paying 

the highest tax per acre of any state in the nation, even with the Farmland 

Assessment Act. In 1974, the average acre of farmland in New Jersey paid a 

tax of $24.60, the highest in the nation. 

Senate bill 1144, attempts to do many things which are, in our opinion, 

not proper, because it is trying to change by legislation, that which is already 

written into the New Jersey Constitution, in the Farmland Assessment amendment 

back in 1964. I will attempt to enumerate these areas that I have concerns about, 

as follows: 

1. This bill would eliminate the 5 acre area called for in the Constitutional 

amendment. (Article VIII, Section l, (b). We do not believe the Legislature 

has authority to make legislative changes to the State Constitution without 

a referendum of the citizens of the state of New Jersy. 

2. It would eliminate the present language in the bill that states if 

there is anticipated yearly gross sales of at least $500.00, within a reasonable 

period of time, that a property would be eligible for farmland assessment. 

With the elimination of this one clause, in the bill, you would take away 

farmland assessment from the hundreds of nursery farms, and nearly all of 

the sod farms, in the state. You would take away the farmland assessment 

from the fruit farms where new orchards are growing, where it takes from 

3 to 5 years to bring an orchard into bearing, (here is no income), and yet 

this is true agriculture at its best. You would eliminate from the Farmland 

Assessment Act new cranberry bogs, new blueberry fields, yes, and even new 

strawberry fields, since it takes 2 years to bring a strawberry field into 

production. With this elimination, you would take away the farmland assessment 

from a substantial percentage of true agricultural laRd in New Jersey. We, 

therefore, oppose this deletion. 
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3. The bill would also eliminate the lower gross earnings in the case 

of woodlands or wetlands, and this again, would cause severe hardship on many 

property owners. It would, without question, force many of them to sell 

their farms, because it would be utterly impossible to pay taxes on the 

market value of such acreage of woodland that have very little potential 

income earning capacity. 

4. We have to oppose the section which would require 100 acres or 

more in order to qualify under this Act, woodlands or wetlands, but would 

not all ow for more than 20 percent of the land, woodlands or we't lands, to 

qualify. This again, would eliminate literally hundreds of farms in New Jersey 

from getting the full benefit of the Farmland Assessment Act, and would make 

it a most uneconomical situation. It would force municipalities to take over 

hundreds of thousand of acres of such land, because it is literally impossible 

to pay high taxes on lands that have very low income producing capacity. 

5. This bill would change the two-year rollback period to five years, 

which again, I don't think can be done by the Legislature, because the two

year rollback is written into the Constitutional amendment. (Article VIII, 

Section 1 (b).) I don't believe the Legislature has the authority to change 

a Constitutional amendment, without the support of a referdum from the people. 

6. This bill, without question, would destroy a successful New Jersey 

farmland assessment law, which has been the model for 37 additional states 

to follow since its enactment here in New Jersey. It would destroy agriculture 

in New Jersey forever. It would create economic disaster for those persons 

who own the land in New Jersey. 

We feel this is an extremely bad bill, and urge this Committee to 

withhold this bill from being released from your Committee. 

I thank you for the opportunity to present the position of the 

New Jersey Farm Bureau. 

SENATOR MERLINO: How about the other bill? 

MR. WEST: I did not make any comments on the other bill, and my reason 

for not making any comment, sir, is because I think Senator Zane's bill liberalizes 

the Farmland Assessment Law. Our membership does not feel that it is necessary to 

liberalize it further than it is. I'm sure Senator Zane must have had some 

individual situation as the reason he put it in, but in our opinion, they are not 

widespread, and we do not see the need for liberalizing it further. That is the 

reason I did not make any comment. 

We would not be opposed to it, but likewise we are not overly supportive, because 

we think it opens up a new kettle of fisn that need not be opened. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Any questions? One question that was raised at one of 

the Committee meetings -- we have discussed these bills previously in Committee --:was 

the $500 threshold that is over ten years old. Is that still realistic? The price 
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of everything has increased. Is there any reason why the $500 threshold should 

remain the same? 

MR. WEST: Well, it is a criteria, and that's all it is, and that is all it is 

intended to be. It depends on the type of the farming operation. It is most unrealistic 

in some instances, and it is very realistic in others. 

We only put that as a constitutional change originally to indicate that it was 

a viable farm operation. It really is not very meaningful whether that were $500 or 

$700 or $300. At least it has to be a viable farm operation - and on the first five 

acres it is $500 plus $5 additional for every acre over five, which was changed three 

or four years ago. If there is to be any change at all, it might be this area that 

you would consider changing not the $500 initial fee. If the situation demands, you 

might change the rate per acre. 

If I might add, and I don't have this in my statement, if the concern for 

introducing this bill by Senator Fay was to avoid speculative interests taking 

advantage of the Farmland Assessment Law, which I presume probably is his reasoning, 

we did have introduced in the Assembly this past session by Assemblyman Perskie, Assembly 

Bill 1842, which we feel is a practical way of resolving some of the - perhap's.- unfair 

speculative interests. It is a ten-year conveyance tax. The bill was released from 

Committee with some amendments that we cannot support, and that is the reason that we 

have not moved for the passage of this in the Assembly. 

Massachusetts has written this into their Farmland Assessment Law which went 

into effect this past year. Many other states are looking at it now hoping to incorporate 

it into their law. If this is a concern of your Committee, I would appreciate your 

taking a look at Assembly Bill 1842. We think that is a practical approach to resolving 

some of these concerns that are in all probability real. 

SENATOR MERLINO: That is Assembly Bill 1842? 

MR. WEST: Yes. 

SENATOR MERLINO: That wouldn't go hand in hand with Assemblyman Perskie's 1875, 

would it? 

MR. WEST: No. 

SENATOR MERLINO: That is his income tax bill. 

MR. WEST: No, that does not go in with his income tax bill, and we did not oppose 

or favor that one either. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Thank you very much. Mr. Kenny. 

WILLIAM E. KENNY: Senator Merlino, Senator Dwyer, 

I AM WILLIN1 E. KENNY, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF AGRICULTURE, 

NEW JERSEY DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE, SPEAKING FOR SECRETARY 

PHILLIP ALAMPI. MAY I FIRST EXPRESS APPRECIATION FOR THIS 

OPPORTUNITY TO PARTICIPATE IN YOUR DELIBERATIONS CONCERNING 

AMENm1ENTS TO THE FAffi'1LAND ASSESSMENT ACT. BE ASSURED THE 

DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE WILL ATTEMPT TO PROVIDE WHATEVER 

INFORMATION YOU DEEM NECESSARY IN YOUR DELIBERATIONS ON THIS 

ISSUE. 
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IN DEFERENCE TO TIME, MY COMMENTS WILL BE LIMITED TO (1) A 

.BRIEF REVIEW OF THOSE FACTORS THAT LED TO ADOPTION OF THE FARMLAND 

ASSESSMENT ACT OF 1964, AND (2) THE DEPARTMENT'S ROLE IN THE 

ADMINISTRATION OF THE ACT. 

WHY FARMlAND ASSESSMENT 

DURING THE 1950's AND EARLY 1960's, URBANIZATION IMPACTED 

UPON THE GARDEN STATE. VAST AREAS OF OPEN LAND WERE NEEDED TO 
ACCOMMODATE INDUSTRIAL, COMMERCIAL, AND RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT. 

SINCE FARMS WERE USUALLY LARGE TRACTS OF CLEARED LAND, THOSE 

SITUATED ON THE FRINGE OF URBAN AREAS BECAME INITIAL TARGETS FOR 

DEVELOPMENT. HOWEVER, LEAP-FROG GROWTH PATTERNS EVENTUALLY OCCURRED 

SO THAT MOST FARMLAND WAS CONSIDERED PRIME FOR ANY DEVELOPMENT 

ACTIVITY. 

THAT DEVELOPMENT ~/AS ACCOMPANIED BY DEMANDS FOR NEW GOVERNMENT 

SERVICES TO BE FINANCED BY REAL ESTATE TAXES. SINCE ALL REAL ESTATE 

TAXES WERE AD VALOREM, THOSE CONTINUING FARM OPERATIONS WERE 

CONFRON~ED WITH SPIRALING TAXES AS LAND VALUES APPRECIATED WITH 

DEVELOPMENT PRESSURES. ULTIMATELY, NEW JERSEY FAR!'1ERS WERE PAYING 

THE HIGHEST PROPERTY TAX IN THE NATION. 

SINCE FARM PRODUCTS ARE SOLD IN COMPETITION WITH ALL PRODUCTION 

.AREAS, THE REAL ESTATE TAX WAS A DISPROPORTIONATE COST FACTOR FOR 

NEW JERSEY PRODUCERS. FINDING IT EXTREMELY DIFFICULT TO COMPETE 

WITH OTHER PRODUCTION AREAS ON THE ONE HAND WHilE SUBJECT TO AN 

ATTRACTIVE OFFER FOR THE FARM PROPERTY ON THE OTHER. MANY FARMERS 
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HAD LITTLE CHOICE BUT TO TERMINATE OPERATIONS. AS FARM TAXES ROSE 
. 

FASTER THAN FARM INCOME, FARMLAND SHIFTED TO OTHER USES AT THE RATE 
OF 50-60 THOUSAND ACRES ANNUALLY. IN MANY INSTANCES, AGRICULTURAL 

LAND WAS PREMATURELY SET ASIDE FOR OTHER USES ALTHOUGH THERE WAS NO 

IMMEDIATE NEED FOR SUCH USE. 

WITH THE RAPID SHIFT OF LAND USE, THERE WAS CONCERN THAT NEW 

JERSEY WOULD BECOME THE FIRST ASPHALT STATE. TO ABATE THE LOSS OF 

FARMLAND, THE 1962 LEGISLATURE CALLED FOR FARMLAND TO BE ASSESSED 

ON THE BASIS OF ITS PRODUCTIVITY IN AGRICULTURE RATHER THAN ITS 

VALUE FOR OTHER USE. HOWEVER, THAT LEGISLATION WAS DECLARED 

UNCONSTITUTIONAL SINCE THE STATE CONSTITUTION REQUIRED THAT ALL 

REAL PRQPERTY BE AS~ESSED ACCORDING TO THE SAME STANDARD OF VALUE 

REGARDLESS OF OWNERSHIP. 

FOLLOWING THAT DECISION, A CONSTITUTIONAL AMENDMENT WAS 

SUBMITTED TO THE ELECTORATE IN 1963, APPROVED BY A VOTE MARGIN OF 

TWO AND·ONE HALF TO ONE, AND THE FARMLAND ASSESSMENT ACT OF 1964 

WAS SUBSEQUENTLY ADOPTED. SINCE 1964, THE ANNUAL SHIFT OF FARMLAND 
Sr~A.tt£ 

TO OTHER USES HAS AVERAGED . ·_ 20,000 ACRES. IT SHOULD ALSO 

BE NOTED THAT DURING THIS PERIOD FARM REAL ESTATE TAXES INCREASED 

MORE THAN 100% (15.1 TO 33.1 MILLION) WHILE QUALIFIED LAND TAXES 

PER ACRE INCREASED ONLY 21% I 

ADMINISTRATION 

THE FARMLAND ASSESSr1ENT ACT CITES THE ASSESSED VALUE OF QUALIFIED 

LANDS SHALL BE BASED UPON THOSE INDICIA OF VALUE WHICH SUCH LANDS 
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HAVE FOR AGRICULTURAL OR HORTICULTURAL USE. THE ACT ALSO ESTABLISHED 

· THE STATE FARMLAND EVALUATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE WHICH IS RESPONSrBLE 

FOR ANNUALLY DETERMININ~ AND PUBLISHING A RANGE OF FAIR VALUES FOR 

EACH OF SEVERAL CLASSIFICATIONS OF LAND IN AGRICULTURAL AND HORTI

CULTURAL USE. THIS INDICIA IS A REFERENCE FOR TAX ASSESSORS IN 

DETERMINING ASSESSED VALUATIONS -- EXHIBIT #1. (Appendix, page 11x) 

IN ~RIEF, THE COMMITTEE CALCULATES PRODUCTIVITY VALUE OF THE 

LAND' BASED UPON SOIL TYPE, USE, LOCATION, AND AGRICULTURAL INCOME 

EXPERIENCE. 

SUMMARY 

AGRICULTURE IN AN URBAN ENVIRONMENT IS SUBJECT TO MANY OPERATING 

PROBLEMS. AGRICULTURE IN AN URBAN. ENVIRONMENT WHICH EMPHASIZES 

PROPERTY TAXES IS SUBJECT TO INTENSE ECONOMIC PRESSURES. IN THE 

ABSENCE OF A PUBLIC POLICY THAT RECOGNIZES THE OVERALL ECONOMIC AND 

ENVIRONMENTAL SIGNIFICANCE OF AGRICULTURE, IT IS DOUBTFUL THAT A 

CONSIDERABLE PORTION OF THE FARM. INDUSTRY CAN SURVIVE. PROPERTY 

TAXES ARE A MOST SIGNIFICANT COST ITEM TO FARMERS. 
PRIOR TO THE FARMLAND ASSESSMENT ACT, NEW JERSEY WAS LOSING 

3 FARMS EACH DAY. THE CURRENT LOSS IS ONE FARM EVERY OTHER DAY. 

AT THIS RATE, WE COULD LOSE ALL OUR FARMS IN 43 YEARS. ANY CHANGE 

IN THE PROPERTY TAX STRUCTURE CAN HAVE VERY SERIOUS REPERCUSSIONS 

TO THE STATE'S AGRICULTURAL ECONOMY AND TO THE QUALITY OF LIFE IN 

NEW JERSEY. THIS IS AN· ISSUE THAT DEMANDS THOUGHTFUL CONSIDERATION. 
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SENATOR MERLINO: Mr. Kenny, I don't want to put you on the spot, but has your 

office together with the Secretary made any evaluation of s-1144 and S-935? 
MR. KENNY: Yea, we have. I think as Mr. West pointed out, unfortunately there 

are probably abuses of the Farmland Assessment Law. And to retain agriculture in the 
long-run, we don't feel that Farmland Assessment is the solution. That is why the 

blueprint proposal has been offered. 

However, in the interim, to correct these abuses we believ~ as Mr. West 

recommended, that the conveyance tax is a preferred measure to prevent speculation. In 

the particular case of S-1144, Mr. West cited some of the problems that will arise with 

it. I don't think he referred to the point that -- even an individual growing ornamentals 

in the backyard might qualify for farmland assessr:1ent, because we are striking out -- at 

least, S-1144 would strike out the five acre minimum. With ornamentals, it is conceivable 

that many people could produce ornamentals and meet the income requirement. This could 

be a real problem. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Thank you. Mr. Haines. 
MARRIOTT G. H A I N E S: I am Tax Assessor for the City of Vineland. 

a ml'mber of tae · AdYlsory Colll!littee to OoT"rnor Hugbea regardiBg tlle Farmland Aas~.asme~at 

AmeJICimeat. 

GOTt'!rnor Cahlll appoi:nted me a member of the New Jersq ·Tax Polic:y Committee. Dur

iq the public heilringa we held up aad dOWR this state, the Farmlaacl Asseallllellt Act was 

aubjectecl to more criticism than R'ft7 other law. 

I have also aened oa maq t'arml~m aaseasmeat committees for the assessors, Couat:y 

Tax Board CQIImiee:l.oaers and at prese~at am aerrlq oa the Advisory F11.nalucl Co11111ittee to 

tke Director of the DlTieioa ot Taxatioa. 

MJr first o011111ent. concerns SOMte Bill No. 114h. 

Oft liae ), Sectioa S, you propose to strike out "S acres b area". Comi.JIK !rem a 

taxing district where we bne imlldreds .of 11111all fal'lllll, removiq tJlia miaimum area re

quiremeat would aot nne aq useful .purpose. It oertaiJI.l,y would 11ot aupport tile origi

ul purpose of tlia act, ~~a~~~el,y, the preservation ot opea space. 

Oil the other lla.Jid, tltere are areas where the remonl. ol this l:tmitatioa will lead 

to a great erosioa of tbe local tax base. FOT exanplet Ill tbo~e eectio:u of 011r state, 

vbere lalld nlues are higllt, it vill be relatively eas:y to meet the present millimum 

gross s•lea req u:l.remat alld. eajo:y a nry substantial tax deduction. 

This leads to my. next poi.Jit. While you are suggesting that "u aTerage of $10.00 

per acre for each acre over 5 acres", :you are retaiBing the same tSOO. which vas ia the 

original law, whe11 it want bto effect ill 1965. It is respecttull:y suggel!'ted that some 

thought should be gbea to imreasing this figure to a level CQIImeJlBurate with the 

curreat level of sales as compared to 196.5'. It is reoomlll!l'lded that this figure be in

creased to !1,000. 
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Y ou propose to mud aeoti. Oll 8 of the Faml.and Aot to bcreue tlae ftllllber ot ;rears 

subj8Ct to rollback trom 2 to S tax ;rears. I aupport th1a change. It should han beea 

made before thie • 
. -- ---· -·· 

~ next ~omment concern~ Senate Bill ;N. 935, the ~xrpo~~ nt which ia to broa~en the 

~r.ope of the Fllrmland Assessn~':lt Act to £'!1r1.her promote the nres.,rvat:l.on ot woodlaM.e· and 

wetlands. 

The treab1e•ct ot' woodhnds and wetlands w1der the provisions o: the Farmland A11eese-

mext ·.A.ct, is Tery controversial to say the lea~>t. This 1e the area that caused the rnoat 

critlciflm referred to al>ove. It is alf;o t problem to the assessor to aciMiniflter, par-

t.icularly, when our e.fforts ar~ "'xposed to the courts throngh appeds. T:Une after tillll'l, 

the v:u·ious levels of 11ppeal <igenl!ies have applied a very liberal interpretation to tae 

act, which llao resulted b. rather substantial losses ot tax ratables. 

In IIG' opinioa, to apply the proviaione of the Fal'llllalld Asses1111ent Act to woodlocl1 

aad wetlands, u su~eested by S93S, would 1'11rther campoulld the iaaue, because the vet

land• leg:l.sLation has already t!epre•eed the values to the point where the benefits ot 

the Famlalld Act are not necessary 

Another poiat to be kept 1ft mind 18, that every t1me a Farml.and. Asaessmeat applic•

tion is approved, a shift or the tax burden oocure. It results 1n the tax relief granted 

under the Farmland Asaes!llleat being shifted to the remainlng property onere, In moat 

ot our taxing districts, it ie the residential propert:r ower who makes up the diltereJICe. 

In lilY taxing ditotriot (the City ot VinelaDd) tCir 19'7S, the shitt amOUJited to onr 

$312,000. 

While the Famland Asseesment Act has beea euccesaful in retaU.inc many acres h 

<"peJI. space in N~ Jersey these paet ten years, ne1'ertheless, we are !'!till losing an 

•v~rage or SO acres per t!ay to othe-r uses. The provision ot S93S, in my opinion, w1ll 

not improve the situation. It· will oaly increase the coat to the rernainil'lp, property owaers. 

You are urged to oppose S93S. Thank you. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Mr. Haines,. to what extent does an assessor conside·r 
those land values in granting the Farmland Assessment? 

MR. HAINES: I adhere to them as strongly as possible, as recommended by 
the advisory committee. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Thank you, Mr. Haines. Our next witness is Mr. Grayson. 

C H A R L E S W. G R A Y S 0 N: Good morning, Senator Merlino. I am 

Charles W. Grayson of Belle Mead, New Jersey. I speak as Tax Assessor of Montgomery 

Township, Somerset County, presently serving my ninth year in said office. I am 

a member of the Association of Municipal Assessors of New Jersey, and I am Chairman 

of the Farmland Committee of the Association of Municipal Assessors of New Jersey, 

and I also speak on its behalf. I might add here - and this 1·s not 1·n my 
written statement -
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I presently also serve as Chairman of the Advisory Farmland Committee, through Sidney 

Glaser, Director of the Division of Taxation. However, I am not speaking on behalf 

of that Committee or of the Director. 

I wish to read and submit the attached statements relative to Senate Bills 

S-1144 and s-935. 

The views expressed are based on the premaces that: 

1. It is in the best interest of all the citizens of New Jersey that there 

should be retained and preserved an agriculture industry and agricultural 

open space in this State. 

2. A majority of the voters in New Jersey expressed this view by approving 

enactment of the Farmland Assessment Act of 1964. 

3. It must be made economically feasible for farmers to survive in their 

occupation if there is to be an agriculture industry in this State. 

4. Retention of agricultural open space is of vital importance in the current 

concern for ecology, environmental protection and preservation of open space 

for the benefit of the present and future generation of people in our State. 

5. In considering proposed changes to the Farmland Assessment Act, the truth 

must be determined and considered in all respects. 

6. Any change in the Farmland Assessment Act should be consistent with the 

foregoing items 1 through 5, and with the will of the people of this State. 

Line 3 -

S-1144 

Leave 5 acre minimum as is. A home garden with a good strawberry patch or an 

asparagus bed of an acre or two could produce the minimum dollar sales 

requirement. Is it the intent to qualify all home gardens under the Act? Is 

it the intent to qualify vacant building lots of 1 acre or less for reduced 

assessments if they meet the dollar gross sales and other requirements, which 

is possible. There seems to have been little, if any, complaint so far on 

use of the 5 acre minimum standard. Why change it? 

Lines 5 & 6 - Do not delete soil conservation payments. Soil conservation programs 

build up the soil, increase its productivity, and conserve its value as a 

natural resource of benefit to all. Such payments are an incentive for 

farmers to improve the soil with resulting increased food production, 

increased yields and income, and an incentive to continue farming profitably 

rather than at a loss, then quitand cease to devote the land to agriculture 

use, contrary to the intent of the Act. Such programs are sponsored by the 

Federal Government, are legitimate under Federal Law and farmers are urged 

to participate in an effort to conserve our national agricultural resources 

to provide fo~d for future generations. The intent of the Act is to keep 

farmers farming and not to put them out of business. 
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Lines 7 & 8 - The increase of average gross sales from $5 to $10 will eliminate from 

qualification a large number of legitimate farms which have a small percentage 

of income producing acres. The fact must be recognized that not all acres of 

a farm are necessarily fit for farming, may be marginal, and have been so for 

generations. The present day increase in farm product sales values would 

help offset this, but many farms would be forced to change their type of 

operation in an effort to meet the new dollar sales requirement, running 

into new types of problems such as financial, labor and equipment making 

it economically unfeasible to continue in operation. 

Lines 9-12 - The anticipated gross income clause must not be deleted. Many farm products 

and animals take more than 1 year to reach maturity and a saleable income

producing age. Deleting this clause would subject a large number of farms 

to high taxes which could not be met on farm income and would force the sale 

of the land to pay the tax. 

Lines 13 & 18 - Leave 3 year roll-back as is. Increasing to 6 years would be a severe 

penalty and would eliminate much of the incentive and offset much of the 

gain that would result from the reduced taxes. Farmers would be discouraged 

from trying to hold on and continue farming. They will have to pay the 

increased tax indirectly, if not directly. This change will require a 

constitutional amendment as the people voted for a 3 year roll-back. A 

referendum could revoke the Act and wreak havoc with New Jersey agriculture. 

Lines 29-34 - The 20% clause on woodland and wetland would force the sale of the land in 

excess of the 20%, contrary to the intent of the Act. Destruction of trees 

would result which is contrary to environmental protection for the benefit 

of all. All woodland in a farm should qualify, if it is to be retained as 

open space, particularly with trees. The farm could not support the tax 

on the excess woodland or wetland. 

The non~ualifying woodland or wetland acres would be subject to 6 years 
roll-back tax under lines 6 & 7 of the proposed amendment to Section 8 of 

P. L. 1964, c. 48 (page 2) which state "including farmland which does not 

qualify under the provisions of this Act." A farm can be forced into 

bankruptcy when faced with such a tax as it does not have the income to 
support it. 

Lines 35-42 - "Wetlands" and "woodlands" must be more clearly defined. Just what 

forest products are included under woodland? Under woodlands we have 

Christmas-type trees which may mature in 6 or 7 years, and then you can 

also have your hardwoods'which get into 50 years plus. So this is 

something that ought to be clarified particularly for the assessor's 

benefit. We assessors are the ones who have to administer this law if 

this bill became enacted. Wetlands which cannot produce anything could 

be subject to prohibitive high tax. 

Line 41 - What is the definition of "reasonably contributing?" This must be defined 

for the assessor's benefit. That can be interpreted in 100 different ways 
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Lines 7 & a, Page 1 - This I think is probably just- an error, but I think it should 

be clarified further. It should read, "Plus an average of $10 per 

acre for each acre over 5 acres," and add "of the total qualified acres." 

In other words, you could take a 5 acre homesite and start from there, and 

this $10 applies to the qualified land. I mean, this is something that 

should be clarified whichever way it is intended to be. As proposed, the 

clause is indefinite and would be difficult for an assessor to try to 

administer. 

COMMENTS 

This bill should be strongly opposed. S-1144 is a very bad bill, contrary to 

the intent of the Farmland Assessment Act in many respects. It opposes preservation of 

agricultural open space, and will eliminate a large segment of New Jersey agriculture. 

The bill is contrary to the current concern for ecology and environmental 

protection which is of vital benefit to today's citizens, as well as future generations. 

S-1144, if enacted, must be revised to be applicable for the tax year 1977 and 

thereafter, providing it is enacted before August l, 1976, the filing date for 

Farmland Assessment applications, so all assessors will have timely knowledge of it 

in processing applications for tax year 1977. 

Applications for tax year 1976 have already been approved or disapproved by law 

as of November 1, 1975. 

It should be pointed out that passage of S-1144 without prior knowledge to 

the farmers affected by it and the resulting sharp irx:rease in taxes through possible 

disqualification due to the new requirements could bankrupt and put out of business 

many farms which might otherwise have revised their farm operations to meet the new 

income standards had they had timely knowledge of it. Once out of business, the farm 

could very well be gone forever. 

That concludes my remarks on S-1144. Should I go on to S-935? 

SENATOR MERLINO: Yes, go ahead. 

MR. GRAYSON: Under present law, as a result of passage of S-620 on May 2, 1973, 

the first 5 acres of any land qualifying under the Farmland Assessment Act must have 

averaged in gross sales of agricultural or horticultural products produced thereon, 

together with any soil conservation program payments received, at least $500 per 

year during the 2-year period immediately preceding the tax year in issue, or there is 

clear evidence of at least $500 in average anticipated gross sales and such payments 

within a reasonable period of time. This present requirement holds whether the land 

is used as cropland, cropland pasture, permanent pasture, woodland or wetland. 

All acres above the 5 acres by present law must have averaged gross sales of 

agricultural or horticultural products produced thereon together with any soil 

conservation payments received of at least $5 per acre during the 2-year period 

immediately preceding the tax year in issue or there is clear evidence of anticipated 

yearly gross sales and such payments averaging at least $5 per acre per year within 

a reasonable period of time, except in the case of woodland and wetland where the 

minimum requirement is an average of 50¢ per acre on the area above 5 acres. 

Lines 10 through 20 of S-935 seem to be conflicting statements. They say that, 

in the case of woodland or wetland, the first five acres shall have average gross sales 

of products produced thereon, together with any soil conservation payments received, 

of at least 50¢ per acre per year during the 2 pre-tax year periods or there is clear 
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evidence of anticipated yearly gross sales of prouducts within a reasonable period of 

time. On the first 5 acre area, this would require total averaged sales of $5 for 

the 2 pre-tax year period to qualify the 5 acres. 

In other words, you only have to have an income of $5 in a 2-year period. In 

other words, 5 acres times 50¢ times 2 years gives you $5. 

Yet, the statement also says there shall be minimum sales of $50 per year on 

the 5 acres during the 2 pre-tax year periods, including soil conservation payments 

received, or the same anticipated in a reasonable period of time, which will require 

total minimum sales for the 2 pre-tax year periods on the 5 acres of $100. In other 

words, $50 per year times 2 years is $100. So you have $5 against $100. 

This statement (lines 10 through 20) must be clarified, particularly as to the 

intent, otherwise it will be impossible to interpret and administer it correctly as 

written. And I am referring to our job as tax assessors. 

Lines 10 through 20 apply to the first 5 acres of a qualifying farm. All land 

above the 5 acres is taken care of in lines 21 through 31, wherein woodland and 

wetland must average a minimum of 50¢ per acre per year in gross sales (or anticipated), 

the same as in the present law. 

It would seem the intent is to reduce the $500 minimum sales requirement· on 

woodland and wetland on the first 5 acres to $50 per year averaged with no change 

in the requirement on land above the 5 acres. 

This would be a further relaxation on the requirement for eligibility of woodland 

and wetland under the Farmland Assessment Act. An owner of a tract of woodland or 

wetland would have to do almost nothing to qualify for a substantial reduction in 

property tax on land, same to be made up by the rest of the taxpayers, and hold the 

land for speculation with a further erosion of the tax base. 

It must be pointed out, as every affected tax assessor in the State knows, that 

the qualification and assessment of woodland under the Act, with its extremely low 

assessed value under the Act, is one of the most troublesome and sorest points with the 

administration of the Act, provoking much aggravation and resentment to the Act by the 

general public in that such lands qualified pays almost negligible tax, yet can be 

held for speculation under such circumstances. 

While S-935 does lend itself to further preservation of woodland and wetland 
by relaxed requirements to qualify under the act, it also adds to the already publicly 

aggravating speculator problem. Instead of tightening up on the Act, as is the intent 

of S-1144, this bill further liberalizes it and could create great public furor and 

resentment to the Act, with ultimate appeal of the Act, which would be a catastrophe 

to New Jersey agriculture, the ecology of the State, and our environmental protection. 

Passage of this bill will further expand the speculator problem with the holding 

of land for sale for development at high prices, while paying almost no taxes, same to 

be made up by the rest of the taxpayers. 

It would seem to be in the best interest of the people of this State that S-935 

be opposed. 

S-935, if enacted, must be revi~ed to be applicable for the tax year 1977 and 

thereafter, providing it is enacted before August 1, 1976, the filing date for Farmland 

Assessment applications, so all assessors will have timely knowledge of it in processing 
applications for tax year 1977. 

Applications for tax year 1976 have already been approved or disapproved by law 
as of November 1, 1975. 

This concludes my remarks on S-935, and thank you for the opportunity to address 
you and submit my statement. 
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SENATOR MERLINO: I just have one question, Mr. Grayson. In your comments you 

gave particulars on S-1144. You said in your very first line that "This bill should 

be strongly opposed. s-1144 is a very bad bill, contrary to the intent of the 

Farmland Assessment Ac~ in many respects. It opposes preservation of agricultural 

open space, and will eliminate a large segment of New Jersey agriculture." 

Could you amplify that? 

MR. GRAYSON: Because there is one thing, I think, which must be borne in mind 

here. The Farmland Assessment Act is an act which applies throughout the entire State 

of New Jersey, and there are various amounts of income derived from an acre of ground 

throughout the state. In some areas, I understand it is quite possible to make $1,000 

an acre or more. In other areas, $100 an acre is a lot of money. And while you can 

make the $1,000, if you want to eliminate these people in these certain areas of the 

State where land is not quite as productive as it is throughout the rest of the State, 

this bill will do the job. It fits the intent. 

Now, if you want to keep farmlands that are taxpaying open space,throughout the 

entire state and let every county and every municipality have its share of this - and 

bear in mind, as the law is set up now, there is no compensation from the state or 

anybody else to a municipality who has a lot of its land under Farmland Assessment. This 

is something I think the Legislature should bear in mind in all its talk on this. There 

should be a sort of a share and share alike in bearing the burden of making up the 

difference on the taxes. 

The municipalities in some areas are rural areas and because they are such, they 

have many acres of open space. They have many acres of land under Farmland Assessment, 

and all this reduced tax has to be made up by the balance of the taxpayers in the 

municipality. The State, to my knowledge, is not reimbursing the municipality in any 

way. So I think you have to think here in terms of how this applies to the entire 

State. And that is what I mean here. 

SENATOR MERLINO: You say it will eliminate a large segment of New Jersey 

agriculture. I thought you meant ---

MR. GRAYSON: I meant, Senator, in effect that there would be many who could not 

apply. For example, this 20% woodland clause, for example, is one that -- a lot of 

that land will not qualify. Now the remaining acres on a particular farm cannot 

support it. The land will have to be sold. 

SENATOR MERLINO: I had in mind a particular part of the agricultural industry 

in New Jersey, you know, cranberries or ---

MR. GRAYSON: I suppose I should qualify that. I didn't have any specific type 

of crop in mind. I meant basically in terms of acres. Like you might say on this 

question of $500, in increasing this $500 to $1,000 - as is mentioned - this 

$1,000 in certain areas probably would be a legitimate figure, but in other areas 

bear in mind, this Act is based on the 5 acre minimum. Now, if you have a $500 minimum 

figure, that means $100 per acre. Now, in certain areas with certain types of crop, 

$500 is not easy to make. Now, in certain years, yes, it might be possible if you have 

the proper conditions. In other areas, you could make $1,000 with no problem at all, 

and you could maybe even double that. But as I say, the Act applies to the entire 

State, and you have to take into consideration all types of situations. 

Some people may see it one way, and others may see it another way. The 

problems are different in all parts of the State. The general law applies general!~ 

to the entire State of New Jersey, and there are all sorts of conditions. So it is 

amazing that it is working as good as it is. 
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SENATOR MERLINO: Are there any further questions? 
MR. LAURENTI: Yes, Senator, if I may. Mr. Grayson, in your remarks on Senate 

Bill 1144 you asserted that · an exteneion of· the roll-back provision from 3 to 6 years 

would discourage farmers from trying to hold on and continue farming. Faced with a 

stiffer tax penalty for converting what is basically tax sheltered farmland, how would 

that discourage farmers from trying to hold on? 

MR. GRAYSON: Well, because of the penalty involved here-- at least it has been my 

experience --- In other words, the one to change the use usually should be the one 

liable to pay the tax. Now, if you are the buyer, and you are going to buy my farm 

and you knew you were going to have to pay $200 or $300 or $1,000 an acre or more 

in roll-back tax, I think if you had any sense you would say, well, if I am asking 

$3,000 you are not going to pay me that. You know you are not going to make that 

money. You are going to have to pay that out. So you are going to take that off the 

sale price. 
-So, as a result, the fellow that owna the land, he is not going to get what 

he would like to get. He is going to in a sense, indirectly, pay the roll-back tax. 

Now if you take 6 years of taxes, in certain instances that could mean $1,000 in 

taxes. This is something that a lot of people don't realize. You are not talking 

pennies when you are talking a roll-back tax. 

It is true, this can vary. Land can be worth $5 an acre, and in certain areas 

of the State it can be $30,000 or $40,000 an acre. Now, if you are holding back 

particularly woodland, where, under the Farmland Assessment Act the values run 

anywhere from $15 to $20 an acre- and I am quoting the Farmland Evaluation Committee's 

figures, which I use, and personally I feel every assessor should use - up to even 

$25,000 an acre, you can imagine the different assessed values times the tax 

rate what kind of a roll-back tax you are talking about. You are not talking 

peanuts. This, gentlemen, goes into the thousands, and very, very large figures. 

I mean, this is what I am referr~ng to on that point. 

It is bad enough for three years. I have heard the mention of a two-year 

roll-back. Actually it is the year it changed use plus the two years back, so in 

effect it is three years, and in this case it is five years plus the year it 
changed its use, so it is six years. So, this is what I mean. You can be talking 
a staggering figure, and then the farmer, indirectly - or the owner of the land - is 
going to have to foot that bill, and he begins to put two and two together, and he has 
a lot of hardship and a lot of problems, and looks what he is faced with, and so he 

looks to sell it. What is the use of hanging on. He might as well get while the 
getting is good and forget it. This is what I meant when I said that. 

MR. LAURENTI: Just one other question. On S-935, in your·· remarks there you 

described the woodlands and wetlands tax abatement as reflecting extremely low 

assessed value and as being one of the most troublesome and sorest points of 

administration of the act, alluding to the aggravation and resentment that accrues 
because of that particular treatment. 

In his remarks, Assessor Haines of Vineland noted that the value of the wetlands 

has diminished considerably since the WedL:inds Act robbed them of some of the potential 

developable value. Why should the Legislature continue special treatment of the 

wetlands at all? 

MR. GRAYSON: Well, you are going in another direction. s-935 is liberalizing it, 
and I am proposing S-935 -- Personally, I don't live in south Jersey, and I am not 
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that familiar with wetland, but I think you also have the Wetland Act. I think this 
type of thing should come under the Wetlands Act, rather than under the Farmland 

Assessment Act. I-oelieve you have wetland down in the shore area where the ocean 
is involved, and now then we would get into a question of c1arify1ng this thing. If 

a farmer has 100 acres, say, and he has a lot of-swamp land and a big part of the 

year it is under water, well, is or isn't that wetland? Now, there is that wetland, 

and there is the coastal area wetland where the ocean is involved. It is sort of 

two different kinds of wetland, which is something that ought to be given consideration 

too, as to what is the real intent here. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Are there any other questions? Thank you, Mr. Grayson. 
Mr. West, I believe you wanted to make a statement. 

MR. WEST: There is one point I would like to make on this wetland issue. You 

are talking about the wetlands that are covered under the wetlands legislation as 
I assume Mr. Haines was talking about is one thing. But you must remember, though, 

a lot of wetlands in the upland country is not covered under the wetland legislation. 

That map is kind of unique in how it circles around the State. So I think we need 
these wetland provisions in the Farmland Assessment Act to take care of the wetlands 

in the upland areas that are not covered under the Wetlands Act. So that is the 

reason I think it is dangerous to tamper with that. 

SENATOR MERLINO: Thank you. Does anyone else wish to offer testimony. Thank 
you all for coming. Hopefully we can put all this information to good use • 

* * * 
.. 

* 

(HEARING CONCLUDED) 
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NEW JERSEY MANUFACTURERS 

ASSOCIATION 

TRENTON, NEW .JERSEY 08607 

NZH JlJ.SEY MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATION 
STATi~~JT OI'l S-33l~9 

PRESEN'lED TO THE 

.. 

SENATE COMMITTEE 01~ REVEHUE, FTiiANCE AND APPROPRIATIONS 

November 25, 1975 

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee: 

I am aobert A. Woodford, Assistant Vice PL·esident of New Jersey 

AREA CODE 609 

883-1300 

Manufacturers Asr.ociation, appearing Oil behalf of the Association to present our 

views on Senate Bill No. 3349. 

Senate Bill 3349 would permit qualifying municipalities, through local 

ordinance, to provide a five year tax abatement for taxable value added as 

a result of the renovation of commercial and industrial properties more than 

20 years old. t-Jhi.le we t11ould like to see certain modifications in the language 

of the bill, we support author1.zatiou of these limited cOt!IDlercial and ir.dustr~.al 

abatements, particularly since they would affect communities presently empowered 

to provide similar abatements for improved residential properties. 

There cAn be little question of the need to stimulate modernization c£ 

older commercial and industrial properties in the central cities of New Jersey. 

We are confident that e~y successful program of tax abatements or exemptions 

will bolster, rather than deplete, the tax base while strengthening the economy 

and employment base of a community offering such incentives. 

The growing obsolescence and decl:f.ning employment potential of business 

properties in the older cities differ only in degree from the inadequate rate 

of industrial investment characteristic of New Jersey as a state. As demonstrated 

NORTH .JERSEY OP'P'ICE: HOTEL ROBERT TREAT, ISO PARK PLACE, NEWARK,N • .J. 07101, (201) 823-83159 
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in the Ninth Annual Report of the Economic Policy Council and Office of Economic 

Pol:i.cy, New Jersey has lagged far behind the n.'ltional rate of investment i:1 new 

i.rv:h.tstrial plants and equipm~ut as related to value added in manufacturi!lg. 

We endorse s-3349 ~Jhile recognizing th3t the business clim3te and coso: of 

doing business in New Jer.sey, pnrticularly governmentally imposed costs, eu

courage investors to look elsewhere. Tax abatement limited to the renovation 

of older properties may, if comhined with other efforts and incentives, reGult 

in gains for our older cities; nevertheless, we question whether major changes 

in o'.lr bleak economic picture can occur short of a broad scale effort to create 

investment incentives applicable to industrial facilities -- new and o1d 

throughout the entire state. Because S-3349 affects the taxation of str11ctures, 

not of machinery, its impact on the industrial sector may depend on the develop

ment of an attractive program of investment incentives to bolster New Jersey's 

ailing economy. 

Attached to this statement is the NJMA testimony on tax incentives presented 

to the Governor's Economic Recovery Commission on October 8. In that te.&ti.mony, 

we reviewed a broad range of investment incentives available in neiehboriug 

stat~s but unavailable in New Jersey. We urge you, as we urged tha COJ:ll':1.icsion, to 

support three important steps in stimulating the modernization and location of 

industry in New Jersey: 

(1) exemption from the sales tax of purchases of machinery and 

equipment used in production; 

(2) exemption of new purchases of these same items from the State 

Business Personal Property Tax; and 

(3) creation of an investment credit against the corporation tax 

for new investments in manufacturing and research and dovclop

ment facilities and equipment. 
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Even if these incentives are phased in over a period of years, it is 

essential that the Legislatu:-e act now to enact them. As stated in the Ninth 

!\mtual Report, Office of Economic Policy: "without a strong recovery from the 

'.:urrent recession, New Jersey might £nter a period of absolute decline of 

man;tfacturing output." 

While supporting S-3349, we recommend certain modifications. 

First, the definition of "qualified municipality," section 2(2), should 

be replaced with a specific d~finition rather than a reference to another act. 

Second, the definition of "improvement," as improvement of a structu.re 

"which does not change its size," appears so restrictive as to threat~n the 

qualification of a remodeled structure with even minor changes in facade, 

entry or setback. We recommend a rewording of the definition to include re

modeling of a structure "which does not increase its exterior dimensions by 

more than five percent." 

3. 

Although we presume from the language of section 3 that the bill authorizes 

ouly the abatement of municipal taxes, the taxability of qualifying improvements 

for school district and county purposes should be made explicit. 
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Append. :LX 

Part III: Taxes 

Statement of 
New Jersey Manufacturers Association 

to the 
Governor's Economic Recovery Commission 

October 8, 1975 

Mr. Chairman, Nembers of the Connnission, I am Robert A. Woodford, Assistant Vice 

President of New Jersey Manufacturers Association and staff advisor to the NJMA 

Committee on Taxation. 

You have already heard from Association spokesmen concerning the difficulties and 

costs confronted by industry in complying with environmental regulations. You 

have been acquainted with problems in our worker benefit programs and comparative 

worker benefit program costs shown in the Ernst & Ernst study. What may not be 

as evident in the Ernst & Ernst study is the fact that even if worker benefit pro-

gram costs are excluded, the remaining state and local tax costs (real property~ 

personal property, sales and corporation taxes) are higher in New Jersey than in 

our three neighbors -- Ne\.;r York, Pennsylvania and Dela~.;rare. 

New Jersey fared poorly in the comparison of property and sales taxes. Only the 

co~parison of corporation tax burden favored New Jersey -- an advantage which since 

has been largely erased by the increase in the rate from 5.5% to 7.5% of corporate 

net income. 

Perhaps the best means of explaining New Jersey's serious. competitive disadvantage 

is to review important provisions and incentives in the sales, corporation and 

property tax laws of surrounding states. It should be noted that New Jersey has 

none of the incentives listed below. 

Selected Tax Incentives in Surrounding States 

NEW YORK 

Sales tax. (a) Exemption for production machinery and equipment. 
(b) Exemption for services to goods shipped to out-of

state customers. 
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Corporation ~· (a) 2% credit for purchase of plant and equipment, 
including pollution control equipment. 

Property tax. 

PENNSYLVANIA 

(b) Loss carry-forward and carry-back provision. 
(c) Special treatment of DISC's (Domestic Inter

national Sales Corporations). 
(d) Corporations pay net worth tax only as an 

alternate minimum tax. 

No tax on business personal property (state or local). 

Sales tax. Exemption for production machinery and equipment. 

Corporation tax. Manufacturing and research and development facilities 
exempt from capital stock tax. 

Property~· No tax on business personal property (state or local). 

DELAWARE 

Sales tax. None imposed. 

Corporation~· Special treatment of DISC's. 

Property~· No tax on business personal property (state or local). 

RHODE ISLAND 

Sales tax. Exemption of production machinery and equipment being 
phased in over four-year period. Full exemption 
July 1, 1978. 

Corporation tax. (a) 2% credit for purchase of manufacturing plant or 

Property ~· 

MASSACHUSETTS 

Sales tax. 

equipment or research and development facilities. 
(b) Net operating loss carry-forward and carry-back. 
(c) Special treatment of DISC's. 
(d) Accelerated deduction for research and development 

facilities (if credit not taken). 

Exemption of manufacturer's machinery and equipment 
purchased after December 31, 1974. Phased-in exemption 
(full by 1982) for production machinery and equipment 
purchased before January 1, 1975. 

(a) Exemption for production machinery and equipment. 
(b) Exemption for replacement parts, tools and supplies 

used in production. 

5 X 



Corporation ~· 

Property tax. 

- 3 -

(a) 3% credit for purchase of manufacturing or research 
and development facilities and equipment. 

(b) Corporate property (net worth) tax being phased out. 
Rate reduction from $7.98 i.n 1973 to $2.60 per $1,000 
in 1975. 

(c) Loss carry-forward. 
(d) $500 credit for each individual hired from public 

assistance rolls if payroll increase exceeds 3% of 
prior year. 

(e) Corporate excise special credit for new construction 
in community with substantial poverty. 

(f) Full deduction of air pollution and waste treatment 
facilities from property base of corporate tax. 

No tax on business personal property used in manufacturing 
(state or local), except as part of corporation excise tax. 

New Jersey contrasts strikingly with recent efforts of other northeastern industrial 

states to induce manufacturing growth and thereby strengthen other sectors of their 

economies. 

Corporation tax. (1) We lack an investment credit for new plant and 
equipment in manufacturing or research and development. 

(2) We lack a loss carry-forward and carry-back provision. 
(3) We do not provide special treatment for DISC's. 
(4) We impose both a net income tax and net worth tax on 

corporations. 
(5) No net worth tax deduction is provided for pollution 

control facilities. 
(6) Manufacturing facilities are not exempt from the net 

worth tax. 

Sales tax. (1) We tax production machinery and equipment. 

Property 

(2) We tax spare parts, tools and supplies used in 
production. 

(3) We tax services to goods shipped to customers out 
of state for use out of state. 

We impose a State Business Personal Property Tax. 

In view of these burdens, combined with our high worker benefit program costs, high 

pollution control costs, high land and labor costs, it should surprise no one that 

New Jersey has not enjoyed a major influx of new manufacturing facilities. Yet, what 

is more disturbing is the loss of manufacturing jobs and investment -- an actual 
• 

outflow to other states. 
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(a) New Jersey had 167,000 fewer jobs in manufacturing 
in July, 1975 than at the peak of the 1969 business 
boom. 

(b) Countless plants have closed and many more have cut 
back on operations in New Jersey while maintaining 
production in other states. 

(c) Investment in New Jersey manufacturing plants and 
equipment has lagged behind the nation, when capital 
investment is compared with value added in manu
facturing. (See upcoming 8th Annual Report of the 
Economic Policy Council and Office of Economic 
Policy.) 

A Basis For Selecting Incentives 

In our opinion, New Jersey can rebuild its manufacturing sector, thereby creating 

jobs in industry, construction and services, bolstering the market for those indus-

tries presently located here, relieving unemployment and welfare rolls and related 

government costs and bolstering state and local tax yields. We can if we welcotne 

manufacturing as an essential asset and create investment incentives. 

Geographic relocation (placing producers nearer markets in the growing south and 

- west) has largely run its course. The name of the game now is cost of investment 

and cost of operation. As a large market with excellent air, rail, road and water 

transportation facilities, a gateway to both the American market and the Common 

market, manufacturing growth is by no means beyond our reach. 

We urge the creation of tax incentives to induce the in-state renovation, replace-

ment and expansion of manufacturing facilities. Manufacturing has long been the 

flywheel of New Jersey's economy. Capital investment is the engine. 

Speaking from our experience with New Jersey industries: 

(1) Most investment in manufacturing results from the 
replacement, renovation or expansion of existing 
facilities, rather than from plant relocations. 

(2) Much of our loss of manufacturing jobs has resulted 
from the obsolesence of older plants and equipment 
whose inefficiency ra~ses costs, thereby reducing 
sales and profits needed for reinvestment. 
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(3) Imposing a sales tax, personal property tax and 
corporate net worth tax on machinery and equip
ment used in manufacturing -- without counter
balancing credits or deductions -- is an obstacle 
to modernization of New Jersey industries. 

Our conclusions are supported by both our low rate of capital investment in manu-

facturing (relative to the national rate) and the state's slow rebound in manufac-

turing employment following recent recessions. The relative obsolesence of New 

Jersey plants, together with the high costs of operation here, has induced manu-

facturers, having plants in various parts of the country, to restore full production 

elsewhere before using excess plant capacity in New Jersey. The result at the end 

of the 1970-71 recession was -- as Commissioner Hoffman has described it -- a 

failure of New Jersey to recover from that recession. 

Recommendations 

~bst of the incentives existing in surrounding states are desirable; however, we 

lack the resources to do at once all that needs doing. We, therefore, urge that 

incentives be selected which will directly stimulate capital investment in manu-

facturing. Specifically, we urge the following: 

(1) Restore the sales tax exemption for production 
machinery and equipment. 

(2) Exempt new purchases of production machinery and 
equipment from the State Business Personal Prop
erty Tax. 

(3) Provide a 2% or 3% investment credit against the 
Corporation Business Tax for new purchases of 
manufacturing or research and development faci
lities and equipment in New Jersey. 

(4) Exempt new purchases of manufacturing machinery 
and equipment for use in New Jersey from the net 
worth portion of the Corporation Business Tax. 

(5) Provide a sales tax exemption for industrial 
pollution control equipment and facilities. 

Of these, the first three proposals should be viewed as most important • 

• 
Are Incentives Affordable? 

Whenever business tax incentives are proposed, someone promptly raises the question: 

"How can we pay for these? What tax should we impose to pay for these?" 
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In 1970, we supported a proposed 1% increase in the Corporate Net Worth Tax to 

finance the restoration of a sales tax exemption on production machinery and 

equipment. Last year, we supported, with some reservations, the Assembly Taxa

tion Committee's effort to use the proposed Corporate Net Income Tax rate hike 

to pay for tax incentives and repeal of various existing business taxes. We wish 

to make it completely clear at this time that we can no longer accept any further 

increase in the corporation tax for any purpose whatever. The combination of our 

7.5% tax rate on corporate net income and the 2 mils tax on corporate net worth 

gives us the equivalent of a 9.5% tax on corporate net income. This exceeds the 

corporation tax in New York and Delaware and equals the corporation tax rate in 

Pennsylvania. In view of our serious cost disadvantages, no further increase in 

the corporation tax is affordable. 

If, in fact, tax incentives are capable of producing an increase in manufacturing 

investment, the increase in investment itself should more than substitute for the 

tax base lost through incentives. Expending New Jersey businesses would purchase 

a broad range of goods and services, to pay sales tax on construction materials, 

add to taxable local ratables, pay taxes on increased earnings, hire and pay sub

stantial wages to persons presently unemployed (who >·muld otherwise be unable to con

struct houses or make taxable purchases). Reemploying persons who now receive 

tax-supported benefits would reduce the cost of government. The economic and 

social gains from a well-designed incentive program could far exceed its cost. 

With the exception of the sales tax exemption for production machinery, our pro

posals really call for the phasing-in of new tax structure. If budget limitations 

are an impediment to restoration of the sales tax exemption, we would find a 

phasing-in of the exemption (as in Hhode Island) an accPptable, although les11 

desirable, alternative. 
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We think it is time that the officials and citizens of New Jersey recognized the 

fallacy in political rhetoric Which states that no tax incentive can be provided 

to business unless compensating business taxes are imposed at the same time. It 

was our failure to sustain an attractive climate for investment, which has reduced 

the state's tax base, diminished our ability to provide governmental services and 

increased the cost of governmental programs (welfare, employment and related ser

vices) Which resulted in higher taxes for all citizens. We should not hesitate to 

use some of the revenue from consumer taxes or from a personal income tax (if such 

a tax passes) to support economic stimulants. Such an investment in New Jersey's 

future would pay countless dividends in economic growth, in jobs, in reduced gov

ernmental costs and in the ultimate expansion of our state and local tax bases. 

• 
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REPORT OF STAIE FARMLAND EVALUATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

The Farmland Assessment Act of 1964 (Chapter 48, Laws of 1964) created a State 

Farmland Evaluation Advisory Committee and designated as the members thereof the Director 

of the Division of Taxation; the Dean of Cook College, formerly the College of Agriculture 

and Environmental Science, Rutgers - the State University; and the Secretary of Agriculture. 

The Act prescirbed the functions and responsibilities of the Committee as follows! 

"· •• The Colll!littee shall meet from time to time on the call of the 
Secretary of Agriculture and annually determine and publish a range 
of values for each of the several classifications of land in agricultural 
and horticultural use in the various areas of the State. The primary 
objective of the Committee shall be the determination of the ranges in 
fair value of such land based upon its productive capabilities when 
devoted to agricultural or horticultural uses. In making these annual 
determinations of value, the Committee shall consider available evidence 
of agricultural or horticultural capability derived from the soil survey 
at Rutgers - the State University, the National Cooperative Soil Survey 
and such other evidence of value of land devoted to agricultural or 
horticultural uses as it may in its judgment deem pertinent. On or before 
October 1 of each year, the Committee shall make these ranges of fair value 
available to the assessing authority in each of the taxing districts in 
which land in agricultural or horticultural use is located." 

The same methodology, originally developed and utilized in all prior reports, 

has been continued in determining the ranges in fair value of farmland for the current 

report. 

The primary data sources, representing the most reliable and comprehensive 

information available to the Committee, are the United States Census of Agriculture and the 

United States Department of Agriculture Farm Income Reports. 

The Committee submits this 1975 Report in conformity with the Farmland 

Assessment Act of 1964. 

October 1, 1975 

Secretary of Agriculture 

Acting Dean, Cook College, formerly the College 
of Agriculture and Environmental Science 

dcitn{f~w 
Director 
Division of Taxation 
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Farmland Assessment- Statutory Limitation 

The Farmland Assessment Act authorizes and mandates assessment 

of qualified farmland on the basis of its productivity value in agriculture 

or horticulture rather than on the basis of its market value. 

Productivity Value 

Assessment of farmland on the basis of its productivity value 

presents a number of difficulties. The principal difficulties arise for 

two important reasons: 

1. Exact measures of the innate productivity of the Zl5 soil 
types in New Jersey are not available although there is a 
scientific base for making reasonable estimates of productivity. 

Z. The productivity of farmland varies with its particular use, 

A method of overcoming the principal difficulties lies in combiDin.g 

the scientific knowledge available on the characteristies of New Jersey 

soils and their economic potential according to current uses in agriculture. 

The procedure is simplified by grouping the Zl 5 soil types into five rated soil 

groups and four of the most common uses of land by farmers, Net income 

from the land is capitalized and allocated on the basis of the above rated 

capabilities. 

Asricultural Soil Grouping 

New Jersey is fortunate in having a complete set of maps and a 

description of all of its soils. To aid in the assessing process, the 
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agricultural soils have been categorized .!J into five y groups: 

Group A - Very productive farmland, suitable for permanent 
cultivation. With proper management, yields tend 
to be high. Usually the most desirable soil in the 
area. 

Group B- Good farmland, suitable for permanent cultivation. 
Yields are generally fairly high. 

Group C - Fair farmland, suitable for permanent cultivation. 
Yields tend to be lower than those in Groups A and 
B. The limiting factors are usually shallowness, 
droughtiness, or excessive moisture. 

Group D - Rather poor farmland, usually wet, stony, droughty, 
or otherwise unsuitable for permanent cultivation. 

Group E - Land unsuitable for tillage, usually because of 
excessive water, shallowness, stoniness, or 
droughtiness. 

In arriving at a realistic classification (placing each soil into one of five 

groups), the following factors were primarily used: general suitability of the 

soil for farming, mechanical composition, depth of the soil, drainage, stoniness, 

and other related properties. This grouping, however, does not take into 

consideration availability of water, topography, soil erosion, and the degree of 

slope . 

.!.J Productive Capability of New Jersey Soils; Dr. J. C. F. Tedrow, Department 
of Soils and Crops, Rutgers -the State University. A Soils Guide for Use in 
Connection with the Valuation, Assessn1ent and Taxation of Land Under the 
"Farmland Assessment Act of 1964" Chapter 48, Laws of 1964. (N.J. S. A. 
54:4-23. 1 et seq. ) 

y There is a sixth group, Group F, which is land of no agricultural value, 
consisting of rock outcrop, rough stony land, coastal beaches and clay pits. Such 
land is not deemed eligible for assessment under the Farmland Assessment Act 
of 1964 . 
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Land Use Classes 

L.md us,• on the typio1l N<'w Jers''Y farm di (fl~rs [or various reasons but th<• primary 

uses o[ l.Hld can be combim•d into four distincr classes: cropland harvested, cropland 

pastured, permanent pasture·, and woodland. TI.L:;e classes are describeu below: 

1. Cropland harvesteu -This is the heart of the farm and represents 
the highest use of land in agriculture. All land from which a crop 
was harvested in the current year falls into this category. 

2. Cropland pastured - This land can be and sometimes is used for 
cropland. However, because of the organization of certain types 
of farming, it is often found in pasture from which the maximum 
potential income may not be realized in any particular year. All 
cropland pastured falls into this category. 

3. Permanent pasture - This land is not cropped because its economic 
potential is greater in pasture. It is meadow land, the rough and 
stony land, the land with a high degree of slope. It is usually 
unimproved land which farmers have found to be non-productive 
except for pasturing and haying. 

4. Woodland - This is land producing trees. Woodlands are found on all soil 
groups, however, a large portion of this land is not suitable for other 
agricultural uses due to slope, drainage, soil type or rough rocky 
topography and its hest agricultural use is to remain in trees. 

Wetlands - Those lands as determined by Regulations adopted by the 
Department of Environmental Protection. 

Deriving Ranges of Value for Farmland 

Ranges in value of farmland were determined for each county by the method of 

capitalizing the net income from farming. The general method of calculation employed 

in the ucrivation of these values are shown in Appendix A. 

THE VALUES SHOWN IN TABLE I ARE THE COMMITTEE'S ESTIMATES OF THE VALUE 

OF FARMLAND BASED UPON ITS PRODUCTIVE CAPABILITIES WHEN DEVOTED TO AGRICULTURAL 

OR HORTICULTURAL USES. THESE ARE THE RANGES OF VALUE OF FARMLAND WHICH THE 

COMMITTEE IS MAKING AVAILABLE TO THE ASSESSING AUTHORITY IN EACH OF THE TAXING 

DISTRICTS IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF SECTION 20 OF THE FARMLAND 

ASSESSMENT ACT OF 1964. 
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IMPORTANT NOTE TO ASSESSORS 

Table I contains the county estimates of the value of farmland as determined 

by the State Farmland Evaluation Advisory Committee. They are suggested 

values which may be modified in individual instances by special conditions such 

as availability of water, topography, soil erosion and the degree of slope. 

These values are designed as guidelines for the assessor. It remains his 

ultimate responsibility to determine the assessed value of qualified farmland 

in accordance with the standards prescribed in the Farmland Assessment Act 

of 1964 (Chapter 48, Laws of 1964) • 
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TABLE 1 

Estimates of Ranges in Value of F• mland Based Upon Its 
Productive Cap8b1Utieo When Devoted to Agricultural 

or Hortl~y!tur!l Yl• - Bx £2~tx 

SOIL 

f2!!!m GROUP CRQPLAND HARVESTED CROPLAHQ PAiTUREQ PERMANENT fASTUIIE l«JJDY!m 
Soil Value per Soil Value per SoU Value per Soil Value per 

Rating Acre Rating Acre Rating Acre Rating Acre 

Atlantic A 120 528 120 $ 264 110 $ 97 110 24 
B 100 440 100 220 100 88 100 22 
c 70 308 70 154 80 70 90 20 
D 40 176 40 88 70 62 80 18 
E 10 44 10 22 60 53 70 15 

Bergen A 120 720 120 360 110 132 110 33 
B 100 600 100 300 100 120 100 30 
c 70 420 70 210 80 96 90 27 
D 40 240 40 120 70 84 80 24 
E 10 60 10 30 60 72 70 

Burlington A 120 336 120 168 110 62 110 15 
B 100 280 100 140 100 56 100 14 
c 70 196 70 98 80 45 90 13 
D 40 112 40 56 70 39 80 11 
E 10 28 10 14 60 34 70 

Camden A 120 600 120 300 110 110 110 28 
B 100 500 100 250 100 100 100 25 
c 70 350 70 175 80 80 90 23 
D 40 200 40 100 70 70 80 20 
E 10 50 10 25 60 60 70 18 

Cape May A 120 360 120 180 110 66 110 16 
B 100 300 100 150 100 60 100 15 
c 70 210 70 105 80 48 90 14 
D 40 120 40 60 70 42 80 12 
E 10 30 10 15 60 36 70 

Cuni>erland A 120 456 120 228 110 84 110 21 
B 100 380 100 190 100 76 100 19 
c 70 266 70 133 80 61 90 17 
D 40 152 40 76 70 53 80 15 
E 10 38 10 19 60 46 

Essex A 120 720 120 360 110 132 
8 100 600 100 300 100 120 
c 70 420 70 210 80 96 
D 40 240 40 120 70 84 
E 10 60 10 30 60 72 

Gloucester A 120 480 120 240 110 88 
B 100 400 100 200 100 80 
c 70 280 70 140 80 64 
D 40 160 40 80 70 56 
E 10 40 10 2 

Hudson A 120 720 120 360 33 
B 100 600 100 300 30 
c 70 420 70 210 27 
D 40 240 40 120 24 
E 10 60 0 30 

Hunterdon A 120 432 120 216 110 
B 100 360 100 180 100 
c 70 252 70 126 80 
D 40 144 40 72 70 
E 10 36 10 18 

• 
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Soil 
£.Q!llill Group CROPLAND HARVESTED CROPL6!!D PASI!!!Yl D PERMANENT PASTURE lo()ODLAND 

Soil Value per Soil Value per Soil Value per Soil Value per 
Rating Acre Rating Acre Rating Acre Rating Acre 

Mercer A 120 $ 456 120 228 110 $ 84 110 $ 21 • B 100 380 100 190 100 76 100 19 
c 70 266 70 133 80 61 90 17 
D 40 152 40 76 70 53 80 15 
E 10 38 10 19 60 46 70 13 

Middlesex A 120 480 120 240 llO 88 110 22 
B 100 400 100 200 100 80 100 20 
c 70 280 70 140 80 64 90 18 
D 40 160 40 80 70 56 80 16 
E 10 40 10 20 60 48 70 14 

Monmouth A 120 480 120 240 110 88 110 22 
B 100 400 100 200 100 80 100 20 
c 70 280 70 140 80 64 90 18 
D 40 160 40 80 70 56 80 16 
E 10 40 10 20 60 48 70 14 

Morris A 120 480 120 240 110 88 llO 22 
B 100 400 100 200 100 80 100 20 
c 70 280 70 140 80 64 90 18 
D 40 160 40 80 70 56 80 16 
E 10 40 10 20 60 48 70 14 

Ocean A 120 360 120 180 110 66 110 16 
B 100 300 100 150 100 60 100 15 
c 70 210 70 105 80 48 90 14 
D 40 120 40 60 70 42 80 12 
E 10 30 10 15 60 36 70 10 

Passaic A 120 720 120 360 110 132 110 33 
B 100 600 100 300 100 120 100 30 
c 70 420 70 210 80 96 90 27 
D 40 240 40 120 70 84 80 24 
E 10 60 10 30 60 72 70 21 

Salem A 120 336 120 168 110 62 110 15 
B 100 280 100 140 100 56 100 14 
c 70 196 70 98 80 45 90 13 
D 40 112 40 56 70 39 80 11 
E 10 28 10 14 (>0 34 70 10 

Somerset A 120 456 120 228 llO 84 110 21 
B 100 380 100 190 100 76 100 19 
c 70 266 70 133 80 61 90 17 
D 40 152 40 76 70 53 80 n 
E 10 38 10 19 60 46 70 13 

Sussex A 120 360 120 180 110 66 llO 16 
B 100 300 100 150 100 60 100 15 
c 70 210 70 105 80 48 90 14 
D 40 120 40 60 70 42 80 12 
E 10 30 10 15 60 36 70 

Union A 120 720 120 360 110 132 llO 33 
B 100 600 100 300 100 120 100 30 
c 70 420 70 210 80 96 90 27 
D 40 240 40 120 70 84 80 24 
E 10 60 10 30 60 72 0 

Warren A 120 360 120 180 llO 66 llO 
B 100 300 100 150 100 60 100 
c 70 210 70 105 80 48 90 
D 40 120 40 60 70 42 80 
E 10 30 lO 15 60 36 70 

• 

• 
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APPENDIX A 

DERIVATION OF THE FARMLAND ASSESSMENT VALUES 

a. The U. s. Census of Agriculture, published every 5 years, contains a listing of 

farmland use acreage categories for each county. These acreage categories were 

combined into exclusive and easily identifiable land use classP.s of Cropland 

Harvested, Cropland Pastured, Permanent Pasture and Woodland. U. S. Census of 

Agriculture categories combined into the four land use classes: 

1. Cropland Harvested - Cropland harvested, cropland 
not harvested and not pastured. 

2. Cropland Pastured - Cropland used only for pasture. 

3. Permanent Pasture - Other pasture, other land. 

4. Woodland - Woodland pastured, woodland 
not pastured. 

In order to estimate the acreage of land in each class, by county, for 1975, a 

projection is made on the basis of census data from 1954 to 1969. 

Exag>le of Pro lected bcreage for a County 

1959 1964 1969 ...ill.L 

1. Cropland Harvested 60,826 57' 972 47,516 45,975 
2. Cropland Pastured 18,679 13,416 13,445 10,511 
3. Permanent Pasture 18,546 16,146 11,710 9,170 
4. Woodland 14,825 14,867 16,453 12,286 

Sources u. s. Department of Commerce; Bureau of the Census, U. s. Census of 
Agriculture; Statistics for the State and Counties, New Jersey. 
1954, 1959, 1964, 1969. 
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b. Th•~ u. S. Department of Agriculture publishes annual estimates of State farm income. 
The various items of income and expenses used in determining the net farm income 
below were projected on the basis of these published estimates and current data 
available in the Department of Agricultural Economics and Marketing, Cook College. 

Estimated Net Farm Income - 1975 

Cash Receipts from Farm Marketings l/ 

Government Payments 

Value of Home Consumption 

Change in Inventory 

Gross Farm Income 

Farm Production Expenses ~/ 

NET FARM INCOME 2/ 

Million 
Dollars 

223.4 

0.7 

+2.3 

229.0 

208.6 

20.4 

Sources: u. S. Department of Agriculture, U. S. Census, Federal 
Crop Reporting Service and Department of Agricultural 
Economics and Marketing, Rutgers University. 

Co The percentage of State farm income arising from agriculture in each county 
was projected for 1975 on the basis of c~nsus data from 1954 to 1969. ll 

Exa!!!!le of Projected Count~ Income as a Percent of State Income 

1954 1959 1964 1969 1975 
Mil. ! % Mil. ! '· Mil. ! % Mil. I % Mil. I '· 

Count~ 12.2 8.3 12.5 8.5 13.0 8.4 12.8 8.0 14.3 7.9 
State 148.3 100.0 147.3 100.0 154.3 100.0 161.5 100.0 181.2 100.0 

Source: U. S. Department of Commerce, Bure~u of the Census, u. s. Census of 
Agriculture; Statistics for the State and Counties, New Jersey. 
1954, 1959, 1964, 1969. 

d. State net farm income for 1975 was allocated to the counties on the basis of 
the ratios to gross farm income calculated under step c. 

Example of Determination of Net Income b~ Count~ 1975 

Percent 

County 7.9 
State 100.0 

21x 

Net Farm 
Income 

(Mil. Dollars) 
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e. Net income for each county was then capitalized according to a return of 
10 percent. !!._/ 

Examination of Determination of Total Value of Land in Farms for a County 

County 

Net Income 
(Mil. Dollars) 

1.6 

Capitalized Value 
(Milo Dollars) 

16.0 

f. The average value per acre of each land use class was determined for each 
county by the productivity rating shown below. i/ 

Land Use Class 

Cropland Harvested 
Cropland Pastured 
Permanent Pasture 
Woodland 

Productivity Rating 

20 
10 

4 
1 

The following formula is used to compute the average values: 

Example of Computing Value for Land Use Classes for a County 

(1) 20 (X) (Cropland Harvested Acres)+ 10 (X) (Cropland Pastured Acres)+ 4 (X) 
(Permanent Pasture Acres) + (X) (Woodland Acres) = Capitalized Net Income. 

(2} (20 x 45,975 Cropland Harvested Acres) X+ (10 x 10,511 Cropland Pastured Acres) X 
+ (4 x 9,170 Permanent Pasture Acres) X+ (1 x 12,286 Woodland Acres) X= 

$16,116,000 (Capitalized Coun~y Net Income) 

1,073,576 X = $16,116,000 
X + $15.01 (use $15.00) per acre 

(3) Average value for land classes 

Cropland Harvested 
Cropland Pastured 
Permanent Pasture 
Woodland 

22x 

20 X $15.00 = $300 
10 X $15o00 = 150 

4 X $15.00 = 60 
1 X $15.00 = 15 

.. 
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g. ValttL' p<'r acre for the classes ol land was calculated for <'ach county. 

CROPLAND CROPLAND l'ERMANEN I' 

~ HARVESTED PASTURED PASTURE WOODLAN!l 
($ per acre ($ per acn•) ($ pl'r acre) ($ ~wr acrl') 

Atlantic 440 220 88 22 

Bergen 600 300 120 30 

Burlington 280 140 56 14 

Camden 500 250 100 25 

Cape May 300 150 60 15 

Cumberland 380 190 76 19 

Essex 600 300 120 30 

Gloucester 400 200 80 20 

Hudson 600 300 120 30 

Hunterdon 360 180 72 18 

Mercer 380 190 76 19 

Middlesex 400 200 80 20 

Monmouth 400 200 80 20 

Morris 400 200 80 20 

Ocean 300 150 60 15 

Passaic 600 300 120 30 

Salem 280 140 56 14 

Somerset 380 190 76 19 

Sussex 300 150 60 15 

Union 600 300 120 30 

Warren 300 150 60 15 

h. Class values in each county were adjusted in accordance with the ratings of the 
soil groups. (See Table 1) 
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FOOTNOTES 

l/ Excl wl<•,; poultry incom<' and lluriculture crops !(rown und<·r glass. 
Fann Income from these sourn·s do<'S not result. primarily trom 
the productivity of the land, 

£/ Excludes poultry expenses and floriculture expenses. 

11 Net income does not contain a payment for the fanner's own labor. 

~/ The capitalization rate of 10 percent reflects the cost for borrowed 
money and a return for the farmer's own labor. 

21 Based on estimates of the Soils and Crops Department and Department 
of Agricultural Economics and Marketing, Cook College, Rutgers - The State 
University. 
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STATE~1ENT OF SIDNEY GLASER, DIRECTOR 
OF THE DIVISION OF TAXATION 

MADE BEFORE THE 
JOINT APPROPRIATIONS COMMITTEE 

NOVEMBER 25, 1975 

My name is Sidney Glaser. I am Director of the Division of 
'· 

Taxation, Department of the Treasury and make this statement in 

response to a request for comments on Senate Bills 1144, 935, and 

-3349. My remarks will be confined to observations regarding these 

bills. 

1. SENATE BILL 1144 

This bill would amend the Farmland Assessment Act, P.L. 1964, 

c. 48,· N .J .S .A. 54:4-23.1 et seq. by requiring gross sales to have 

J averaged at least $500 a year plus an average of $10 per acre for 

each acre over five acres during the two year period immediately 
.. 

preceding the tax year in issue. The deletion of the five acre 

requirement on page 1, sec. 1, line 3 would, in my opinion, be 

unconstitutional in view of the req1..lirement in Art. VIII, Sec. 1, 

par. l(b) of the New Jersey State Constitution, that the acreage 

for farmland qualification cannot be less than five acres in area. 

Although it may be argued that ~he five acres requirement still 

remains by implication, I do no·t<'believe that the de:letion of the 

requirement is in the best interest of administration and should be 

restored to avoid any confusion in this respect . 
• • 

The amendment would increase the gross sales requirement where 

• the acreage is in excess of five acres from an average of $5.00 per 

acre per year to $10 per acre. In my opinion, this provision would 

tighten up requirements and would appear to be desirable. 

25x 

' 



----~----------------------------------~--------

.. 

However, the deletion of the fact that the $500 a year require-

ment may be anticipated where there is clear evidence of anticipated 

yearly gross sales to at least $500 within a reasonable period of 

time will cause confusion and will result in a loss of exemption for 

many farmers. Such anticipation is essential, particularly where the 

crop will be sold at a subse~uent time. Further, anticipated gross 

sales provision provides relief for insect and disease damage and 

crop failures, permits a beginner-farmer to obtain the benefit of 

the act until his farm products reach a saleable income-producing 

age. 

Present law provides that the minimum requirement in the case 

of woodland and wetland, the average shall be 50¢ per acre on the 

area above five acres. The amendment would provide that where the 

principal business is farming and the area consists of 100 acres or 

more which qualify under the act, woodlands and wetlands shall be 

assessed and taxed as farmland but not in excess of 20% of the land 

which qualifies under the act. This provision is an effort to 

establish a statutory percentage of woodlands and wetlands essential 

to the farm. The provision is desirable for the reason that under 

present law there appears to be no limitation as to the amount of 

woodland which would receive farmland exemption. 
•. 'J 

However, on page 2, sec. 1, line 33, the 20% figure, although 

presumably referring to a percentage of the farmland, should be 

clarified so that the 20% is an acreage figure rather than a valuatior. 

or assessment figure. 
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At page 2, sec. 1, lines 40 to 42, "woodlands" is defined 

to mean land supporting trees and woody vegetation producting forest 

products or reasonably contributing to the agricultural or 

horticultural use of the land. It would appear that the latter 

phrase is indefinite and would permit substantial woodlands to 

obtain the benefits of the farmland assessment act. I would suggest 
that at line 41, a change be made so that the word "or" be deleted and 

the word "and" be substituted and that the phrase following the word 

"and'' on line~41 read "reasonably necessary for the agricultural or 

horticultural use of the land". 
However, where the acreage is under 100 acres, there is no 

statutory maximum and the amount of woodland which could qualify 

would have to be determined in each individual case. It would seem 

that a similar percentage could be made applicable to acreage under 

100 acres. 

At page 2, sec. 2, lines 6 and 7, the amendment is not clear 

for the reason that farmland which does not qualify under the Farmland 

Assessment Act is taxed in the same manner as other property and, 

therefore, the rollback provisions would not apply. It is believed 

that the reason for this provision requires further clarification. 

It is suggested that the paragraph proposed to be deleted on 

page 1, sec. 1, lines 24 to 28 be reinstated. I believe that this 
•. , 

phraseology more accurately carries out the desired'intent. 

The change in the rollback period from two years to five years 

• on page 2, sec. 2, lines 13 and 18 are, in my opiniqn, unconstitutional 

ln view of the constitutional requirement that the rollback may not 
• 

exceed two years (ART. VIII, sec. 1, par. l(b)). 
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Page 3, sec. 3, line 2, the year "1975" should be changed to 

"1976" or "1977." 

2. SENATE BILL 935 

Under present law, in order for farmland to qualify under the 

act, the land must have produced an average of at least $500 per 

year during the two year period immediately preceding the tax year 

or there is clear evidence of anticipated yearly gross sales and .. . 
payments amounting to at least $500 within a reasonable period of 

time. The amendment to this bill provides that in the case of 

woodland or wetland, the land shall be deemed to be actively devoted 

to agricultural or horticultural use when gross sales average at 

least 50¢ an acre with minimum sales of $50 per year during the 

two year period immediately preceding the tax year or there is clear 

evidence of anticipated annual gross sales amounting to at least $50 

and an average of at least 50¢ per acre per year within a reasonable 

period of time. 

This bill substantially reduces the requirement and would, 

undoubtedly, permit many acres of woodlands and wetlands to qualify. 

It would seem that although the State should do as much as 

possible to encourage the use of farmland and the maintenance of 
•. 'J • 

farmland acreage, it appears that this bill, by relaxing the require-

ments, may add to greater speculation of such property. 

In passing, it might be observed that every aqditional exemption 

and any relaxation of requirements adds to the burden of the other 

property owners in the particular municipality affected. 

28x 

• 

• 

• 



• 

• 

It is also suggested that page 2, sec. 2, line 2, be amended 

so that the amendment shall be applicable for the first time with 

respect to assessments in 1976 or 1977. 

3 • SENATE BILL 3349 

This bill is an expansion of P.L. 1975, c. 104. It would 

authorize qualified municipalities to provide by general ordinance 

that the full and true value of improvements to commercial or -. 
industrial structures more than 20 years old shall be regarded as 

not increasing the value of such property for a five year period. 

In effect, this bill would provide for the same delayed assessment 

as is presently provided for residential dwellings where improvements 

are made. 

There is one substantial difference. Under c. 104, P.L. 1975, 

there is a $4,000 abatement limitation, whereas under the present 

bill there is no such limitation. 

It would seem that the constitutional reference in sec. 1, 

par. f. should be to the recently enacted constitutional amendment 

ART. VIII, sec. 1, par. 6. 

It may be observed that residential structures of less than 

five families would not qualify under this bill. Presumably, such 
. ~ 

residential structures would qualify under P.L. 1975·, c. 104 which 

contains the $4,000 limitation . 

Presumably, where a structure is part residentjal and part 

• commercial, the $4,000 limitation on each unit would apply where 

there are less than five units. If in excess of five units, then 

there would be no limitation, either with respect to such dwelling , 

u~its or the part of the building occupied for commercial purposes. 
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Again, it should be observed that abatements and exemptions 

increase the tax burden of other property owners in the municipality. 

Inasmuch as all requisites for benefits under the bill must 

be met on or before October 1 of the pretax year, sec. 5 of the 

bill should be amended so that it shall be applicable with respect 

to assessments made for the tax year 1977 and thereafter. 

It is suggested that the bill be amended so that the Director 

of the Division of Taxation be empowered to make rules and regulations .. . 
applicable to the procedures with respect to the assessment 

administration of the matters dealt with under this bill. 

I appreciate the opportunity to appear here today and express 

the foregoing views. 

Thank you. 

SIDNEY GLASER 
Sidney Glaser 
Director 
Division of Txaxation 

SG: jal .. ~ 
Dated: November 25, 1975 

• 
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